#### **First Generation**

1. Ralph Allen Killey was born on 7 Mar 1908 in Larchland, Warren County, Illinois. He died on 10 Dec 1999 at the age of



91 in San Rafael, California. He was baptized. Ralph lived at the Killey family farm in Larchland (Lennox Township); and also Roseville Township and Monmouth. Non Printing: he<sup>1</sup> He was a member of the Roseville School Board, President during the formation of the Roseville Community Unit District; President of the Prime Beef Festival in 1956; Chairman of the Steering Comittee for the building of the Community Memorial Hospital; Chairman of the Warren County Republicans for 12 years; past Master of the Masonic Lodge # 519 at Roseville. He died of complications of congestive

heart failure and alztimers disease Ralph attended Brown Business College in Galesburg two winters. Ralph has many activities and honors.

### **Second Generation**

# 2. **Philip Issac Killey** was born on 28 Mar 1880 in Larchland, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>2–3</sup> According to birth records in the Warren County Courthouse, P.I. was the 8th child born to William Killey and Isabella Kinvig.



P. I. Killey and Alice Maud Winebright were married on 17 Jan 1906 at the George Winebright home in Kirkwod, Illinois. They were married in a dual ceremony with Alice's sister Blanche and her spouse Fred Smith. They were married by C. F. W. Smith (nickname Corn Fed Willie), the former pastor of the Kirkwood Methodist Church.

P.I. and his wife Alice had four children: Ralph (b. 1908). Bernice and Bruce (twins b. 1911) and Lucile (b. 1912). P.I. and Alice resided in Lennox Township, seven miles south of Monmouth and one and one-half

miles east of Larchland from 1906 until 1948 when they moved into the City of Monmouth at 204 West Boston Ave. Until 1948 he farmed the Killey Farm in Larchland where he raised corn, and fed cattle and hogs. He was very successful and through the years acquired over 1200 acres of farm land in Warren County.

He moved in Isle of Man about 1881 When he was still a baby, his mother was not in good health and she took him, his sisters and his brothers and went to the Isle of Man and lived there at a place called Ballasalla for 4-5 years. It is not clear whether his father also went but it seems likely that he was there at least some of the time since their youngest daughter Catherine Ann was born in the isle of Man on 20 Mar 1882. They returned to Warren County in April 1884 when Phillip was just 4 years old. He told the story that he remembered being on the boat and that a "black man" gave him an orange. He attended West Prairie School in Lennox Township, Warren County. His mother called him Phil but he was known as "P.I." to most people.

He moved in Warren County, Illinois in 1884 Philip died on 19 Mar 1969 at the age of 88 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>1</sup> He was 88 years old. He died of a cerebral hemorrhage due to arteriosclerosia at the home of Mrs. Howard (Bernice) Livingston where he and Mrs. Killey (Alice) had been living since his stroke in April, 1968. He was buried on 22 Mar 1969 in Warren County Memorial Park, Monmouth, Illinois. He was described as 6 feet tall.

P.I. Killey was a member of the United Methodist Church, was an honorary lifetime trustee of the church, a member of the Loyal Fellowship Class, and a charter member of the Methodist Men. He was also a charter director from Warren County on the R.E.A. board, a supervisor for Lennox Township, and a member of the Kiwanis club. He was a farmer and livestock man in Lennox Township before retiring and moving to Monmouth in 1948.

#### Things to ask / check on:

1. Who got which farms at his death? Alice Maude Winebright and Philip Issac Killey were married on 17 Jan 1906 in Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>4</sup> P. I. Killey and Alice Maud Winebright were married at the George Winebright home in Kirkwod, Illinois. They were married in a dual ceremony with Alice's sister Blanche and her spouse Fred Smith. They were married by C. F. W. Smith (nickname Corn Fed Willie), the former pastor of the Kirkwood Methodist Church.. P.I. and

Alice resided in Lennox Township one and one-half miles east of Larchland from 1906 until 1948 when they moved into the City of Monmouth at 204 West Boston Ave. Through the years P.I. acquired over 1200 acres of farm land in Warren County.

3. Alice Maude Winebright was born on 1 Nov 1882 in Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>4</sup> She was the youngest of nine children, seven alive after her birth in 1882. Alice attended schools in Kirkwood, Illinois. P. I. Killey and Alice Maud Winebright were married on 17 Jan 1906 at the George Winebright home in Kirkwod, Illinois. They were married in a dual ceremony with Alice's sister Blanche and her spouse Fred Smith. They were married by C. F. W. Smith (nickname Corn Fed Willie), the former pastor of the Kirkwood Methodist Church.. P.I. and Alice resided in Lennox Township, seven miles south of Monmouth and one and one-half miles east of Larchland from 1906 until 1948 when they moved into the City of Monmouth at 204 West Boston Ave. She died on 10 Sep 1970 at the age of 87 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>4</sup> She died of a Myocardial Infarctio (heart attack) at the home of her daughter, Mrs. Howard Livingston where she had

resided the last two years. Alice was a member of the WSCS and the Philathea class of the First methodist Church and was a charter member of the Jennie Killey unit of the Warren County Homemakers Extension. She was buried on 13 Sep 1970 in Warren County Memorial Park, Monmouth, Illinois. She was also a member of the WCTU (the Women's Christian Temperance Union).

ORAL HISTORY: From Barbara Killey Hedberg; Since I am the oldest grandchild I remember lots of things about Grandma. Grandma lived on a farm and was a farmer's wife. She liked to garden, I don't remember anything about vegetables but she had a large perennial flower bed around the west side of the farm house. Whenever we went to Grandma's the first thing Mom and I did was to tour the flower beds to see what was in bloom. It was a ritual.

Grandma made hand lotion and some kind of salve for home use. Mom used to put it on my toes when I had an infection . Grandma used to make a strong smelly laundry soap for washing clothes in a big iron kettle over a fire in the back yard next to the wash house, then pour and let it harden and then cut it in big blocks or bars. After butchering some meat I remember rendering lard in a big kettle too. It makes great pie crusts. When sweet corn was ready in the summer time, a large family get together convened, and we picked, shucked, silked, cut off the cob and packaged the corn for freezing, working outside or on the big screened back porch.

Grandma raised chickens for meat and eggs. I got to help gather the eggs in the henhouse. She also killed the chickens, plucked the feathers and dressed them. Grandma liked to cook and eating at her house was always a delight. When the thrashers came to do hay, Mom and I helped Grandma get ready for them. Grandma and Mom cooked and I set the table, took wash basins soap and towels out into the yard, so the men could wash up before lunch. I also was the water girl. I hauled a stone jug with a corn cob cork in the top out to the field whenever told to do so. Sometimes I walked, sometimes I got a ride in the pick up truck from P.I. once I got to ride a pony. I helped Grandma make butter in her glass churn.

Christmas Eve was always at Grandma's on the farm. A big sit down pot luck with all the cousins. Blue outdoor lights on the evergreens in the front of the house, a big tree in the living room with a huge pile of presents. Santa in a red suit always came and gave us a present. It took me quite a while to figure out that Santa was Uncle Bruce, I never missed him in the gathering because of the crowd. Grandma and P.I. always gave me a pair of blue denim jeans or overalls (they were farm work clothes, not the high style of today) one did not wear these to school . I wasn't very thrilled with them. when I was growing up. Many times the Easter dinner and Egg hunt was at Grandma's out in the yard with the whole family and all the cousins.

I remember once when I was very small staying overnight at Grandma's on the farm and getting up early before she and P.I. were out of bed. I went into the bedroom to see if they were up and got in bed with them. Much to my surprise P.I. had on a night shirt. Grandma used to make bread, butter and sugar sandwiches for me, which was a special treat, I didn't get them at home. In my birthday cards, her note always said "Now be a good girl". She always wore a dress sometimes with an apron. She never wore jeans, overalls or a pants suit. She always wore a hat to church and on hot days she always fanned herself with a paper fan.

Once when my Dad was telling a story about childhood and how his mother made him keep his room picked up ( for my benefit, no doubt) he said : He didn't pick up his clothes and hang them up "as he had been told to do" so Grandma nailed them to the floor. She always called him "Bucky Boy".

When I graduated from high school Grandma and P.I. gave me my first good watch. After I was married I requested two of

my favorite Grandma recipes, Divinity fudge she made for Christmas and Cranberry Jello salad she made for Thanksgiving. I always had a special warm, good feeling when ever I went to see Grandma.

ORAL HISTORY: From Frank Killey: "Grandma's famous Divinity fudge, that she made every Christmas, playing cards with Grandma and P.I. but only Rook, don't think they approved of other card games. Don't think they had any other kind of cards in the house."

ORAL HISTORY: From Bernice Livingston about her mother; "Us kids were sent out to shell the corn off the cob to feed to the chickens; we got tired of shelling the corn off the cob and so we just threw the whole ears of corn at the chickens"; Grandma arrived and said, in a chicken's voice, 'Pretty hard to pick off, Pretty hard to pick off'".

ORAL HISTORY: From Alice Allaman; "I remember a toy cupboard and playing with pickup sticks. I also remember Christmas at the farm with Grandma and Grandpa."

ORAL HISTORY: From Lorraine Livingston Green; "I remember having days when we dressed chicken. Grandma and Mom would saw their heads off by holding them by their legs, sticking the head through a fence then sawing it off with a sharp knife. The chickens would hop around until they were depleted of blood. (A very grim sight to children). Grandma was a good worker. Doing corn together was another work festival. Every year, Grandma would say 'This is the BEST corn we have ever done.' I always remember Grandma's wonderful flower garden. I credit my love of gardening from her. I wish she had taught me more about her gardening interests."

ORAL HISTORY: From Jeannie Livingston Sanders; "My warmest recollections of her are when I was in high School. I would stay overnight with them when I had activities such as football games, parties, play practice, etc. Grandma didn't drive a car so she depended on Grandpa to take her places. She always had a twinkle in her eye for him. They were very devoted to one another. Grandma's love was her flower gardens. Lessons she taught me were how to iron a white shirt --- and how to make a perfect pie crust. I remember the day we had a "lesson". I still bake a pie and measure out all the ingredients, then do exactly as she told me to make the crumbs just so, before adding the liquid. So every time I bake a pie, I have a little of her in my kitchen. Grandma was very deaf, and her hearing aids were always a little defective or ill fitting --- it was typical to walk in and start calling to her, only to have her jump out of her skin when she saw you, even though I had tried desperately to avoid startling her. She wore dentures, and we would beg her to flip them out when we were younger. She would usually oblige to hear our giggles. I do not remember much about her when she lived on the farm. We were always there for family dinners that they hosted, and I remember it was there at Christmas that Santa came. Grandma had the loveliest snow white hair, never can I remember it when it wasn't snow white -- not blue like some little old ladies, she had canary legs, just little tiny bean poles, even her nylons sagged at the ankles. I also remember her fan that she used to keep cool. "

ORAL HISTORY: From Phil McVey; "I don't have a good supply of Grandma stories, however, Mom took me over there often. Grandma usually wore a full apron around the house, she always wore black orthopedic oxfords, she could curl her tongue, "Mother" Sickmon (back door neighbor) would open the back door and "Yah=Hoo" - Grandma would reply in kind. Walking to the "BenTea Co" (the grocery store Benner Tea Co.). She often did stitching or knitting. I'm sure she crocheted many afghans. Enjoyed lots of backyard flowers and I believe she had a small vegetable garden, also. I had a ball of yarn that I was allowed to add to each visit. I think she taught me to tie a knot. She never drove a car. She usually had some homemade chocolate fudge or especially "Divinity". (I believe she was to Divinity what Bernice is to sweet rolls). The arrival of her hearing aid was a big event. When the annual "chicken dressing day" was held at Bernice's every summer - she would eat chicken necks or some other very disgusting part. She was always well dressed; her hair was always "fixed". She was a dignified lady and a kidder wrapped into one."

From Barbara Hedberg: "Phil has a galvanized 5 gallon cream can with lid that has Grandma's name on a brass plate that says 'Mrs. P.I. Killey - Larchland' It was used to ship cream by train to Monmouth. I had never seen it. It was stored up in the barn and was sold when Ralph Killey had the farm sale."

ORAL HISTORY: From Jim Killey; "I remember Grandma sitting in her platform rocker doing handwork and I remember her clicking her teeth; she was funny."

Philip Issac Killey and Alice Maude Winebright had the following children:

1 i. **Ralph Allen Killey**, born 7 Mar 1908, Larchland, Warren County, Illinois; married Frances Ada Brent,

27 May 1932, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois; died 10 Dec 1999, San Rafael, California.

- Bruce Winebright Killey, born 14 Feb 1911, Lennox Township, Warren County, Illinois; married Adeline Stevenson, 27 Jan 1940; died 1997.
- iii. **Bernice Winebright Killey**, born 14 Feb 1911, Lennox Township, Warren County, Illinois; married Howard Randall Livingston; died 1998.
- iv. Lucile Isabelle (Mrs. Walter McVey) Killey, born 1 Dec 1912, Lennox Township, Warren County, Illinois; married Walter McVey; died 24 Dec 1997, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.

### **Third Generation**

Teare.

4. (John) William Killey was born on 25 May 1837 in Castletown, Isle of Man. He was christened on 28 May 1837 in St. Mary's Church, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>5–6</sup> He was called William or Willie throughout his lifetime. His mother was 37 years old when he was born and his father was 35. He had 2 older sisters Catherine and Jane and a younger sister Martha who at age 18 married Robert Teare and immigrated to Illinois in 1860. Martha Killey Teare is the great-grandmother of Jane Quinby Lowell (born 1926) and Anne Quinby Dyni (born 1934) both living in Colorado.There is little known about William's first 24 years in the Isle of Man from 1837 to 1861. Sometime between 1861 and 1868 William's parents John and Catherine Quayle Killey also immigrated to Monmouth, Illinois and lived with their daughter Martha

He immigrated in 1861 to Warren County, Illinois.<sup>7–9</sup> William was 24 years old. The reasons for emigration from the Isle of Man during the 19th century were primarily economic. In 1765 England had gained control of the Isle of Man and the rising price of corn and the English corn laws prevented its importation from outside of Great Britain. This drove landlords in the Isle of Man to encourage the subdivision of land and large families as many hands were needed for raising sufficient corn to meet the needs. Later the rules against importing corn changed and the tide turned towards raising sheep where many fewer farm hands were needed and larger holdings were more economical. The end of the Napoleonic wars in the early 1800's also saw wages in decline as more men became available from the army. The bad years of the Herring fishery in the early 1800's and the 'greed' of the landlords in raising rents and tithes in the 1820's added to the misery. Coupled to this was the 'good news' fed back from earlier settlers to America - this all precipitated a strong motive to go to the 'promised land'. In 1845 the potato crop failed (a main component of the diet) and then the mining industry collapsed which in its early days had actually sucked in immigrants to the Island. No doubt, letters from his sister Martha Teare, who had immigrated to Illinois in 1860, also influenced William.

So far no record of William's sailing to America has been located. It is most likely he took a small ship from the Isle of Man to Liverpool, England and there boarded a cross Atlantic ship to either New York or to Quebec. Once in North America he would then have traveled by train to Chicago, and then on to Monmouth by train - the railroad had started serving Monmouth from Chicago in 1855. Nothing is known of his early activities in Monmouth, Illinois during the Civil War years from 1861 until 1864. On 15 Aug 1864 he purchased 120 acres of land near Larchland; this was eventually to become the core of the "Killey Farm". This land was originally a part of the Military Tract set aside for those who had served in the War of 1812; a patent on 160 acres in the SW quarter of Section 28, Township 10, North, Range Two, West, Warren County, Illinois was granted on 22 Nov 1817 to a Nicholas Phillips. Almost immediately after buying the land William returned to the Isle of Man to marry Isabella Kinvig. Various sources give the date of their marriage as the 7th, 10th or 22nd of September. The witnesses at the marriage were John and Sarah Kinvig (Isabella's brother and sister). In the marriage papers in the Isle of Man, William's residence is given as Illinois, U.S. America. According to their Golden Wedding Anniversary clipping in the Monmouth newpaper they returned to America immediately after the wedding.

In 1866 (John) and Isabella had their first child, Elizabeth William bought more land in the Larchland area in Warren County 1867, 1870 and 1874 bringing together the original 160 acre land patent plus adjoining properties. William and Isabella's oldest son John William (called John) was born in 1868. It is not known where the Killey family lived in 1864, possibly with her sister (Martha & Robert Teare). Generally when a new farm was started, the barn was built first to protect the animals in cold weather and sometimes the family lived in the barn on the farm site until a house could be built. The Killey farmhouse was built by William Killey in 1872<sup>10</sup> (the 100 year centennial farm marker is dated 1972). William &

Isabella's son George Oscar was born there in 1874, Thomas Humphrey in 1875 or 1876, daughter Adena in 1878, P.I. in 1880, and Catherine in 1882. When doing some remodeling in the 1970's, Ralph Killey found a board in an opened wall with the date 1876 written on it - the board is currently in the possession of Frank Killey.

There are many questions about where the WIlliam Killey family lived during the 10 year period from 1874 to 1884. Isabella went back to the Isle of Man sometime after September 1874 and then, as shown on the City of Chester ship's passenger manifest, returned via New York in September 1876 with one of their children, Thomas Humphrey (who is shown as 1 year old). Possibly Thomas Humphrey was born in the Isle of Man? The Killey family bible, in the posession of Bruce Killey's wife Adeline, is probably in error showing Humphrey's birthday as 7 Oct 1876. Where were William and the rest of the children? It is not known whether William went back to the Isle of Man with Isabella and whether they (or she) took the three young children (Elizabeth, John and George) with them (or her) or whether the 3 children stayed in Illinois with their father. They did not travel on the same ship if they ever were all there together. Multiple land purchase records show William and Isabella purchasing land in Warren county in September 1874 and again in December 1879. A letter dated 29 June1885 from Isabella's father William Kinvig, Balltrane, Isle of Man, to his younger brother James Kinvig, Rathray Street, Dunedin, Otago, New Zealand states:

# "Isabella married to W. Killey farming in America -- own place about 260 acres - whole family came home for 5 years. She got better in health and returned to America a year ago last April".

This sentence implies that the date they went to the Isle of Man was about 1879 and that they returned to the USA in April 1884. However, Their son Philip (P.I.) was born in Larchland in March 1880 so they must have left for the Isle of Man after that. Stories told by P.I. Killey seem to confirm the return date in that he said that he was 3-4 years old during the boat trip home from the Isle of Man to America. William & Isabella's son Thomas Humphrey died in the Isle of Man in Feb 1884 and daughter Elizabeth was present at the funeral. Daughter Catherine Anne was born in 1882 which strongly suggests she was born in the Isle of Man. Isabella's husband William Killey was in the Isle of Man for at least part of the time or, alternatively, the above letter stating that they stayed for 5 years may be overstated; if Isabella and the childen came to the Isle of Man in late 1881 or early 1882, and she was pregnant, then her husband William may have stayed behind in Illinois and tended to the farm. According to her son George Killey's obituary he went to the Isle of Man when he was seven years old (that would have been 1881 or Jan 1882 at the latest; the obituary states he returned to the US when he was 14 (in 1888). No confirming ship passenger records have been located so far.

Piecing this all together is difficult but it seems the following may be true: Isabella returned to the Isle of Man sometime in late 1874 or 1875 and returned in September 1876. It is not clear where William and the 3 other children were. The entire family returned to the Isle of Man in late 1880, 1881 or early 1882 and stayed until April 1884. Until sailing ship manifests are found, all this leaves interesting questions and lines for research.

He was naturalized on 22 May 1880 in Warren County, Monmouth, Illinois. The declaration of Intent was filed on 15 Nov 1876 and the Final Papers were recorded on 22 May 1880; they are on record in the Warren County Courthouse. In those papers he renounced allegiance to Victoria, Queen of Great Britian and Ireland and India. He appeared in the census in 1880 in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>11</sup> The 1880 census shows (or doesn't) show his wife and children (**lookup**) ?? William and Isabella resided on the "Killey" farm near Larchland until 1902 when they moved to 514 West Boston Ave in Monmouth. William Killey was highly respected throughout the community and was recognized as a man of high authority in raising grain and cattle. He was very active in purchasing and trading additional land parcels throughout his lifetime.

(John) died on 11 Apr 1920 at the age of 82 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>7</sup> He was 82 years old. He had been in failing health for about a year but was only bedfast for one week. On his Death Certificate, the cause of death is gven as stomach trouble. His will specified that P.I. was to inherit the "Killey Family Farm" and that P.I. would pay equal proportionate value to his sisters and brothers. He was buried in the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery, Monmouth, IL. in the Killey plot which has a large Killey stone surrounded by a brick wall. Isabella Kinvig and (John) William Killey were married on 22 Sep 1864 in Rushen Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>7,12–13</sup> According to William's obituary he and Isabella had 9 children, two of whom died in infancy. Isabella's obituary states they had 8 children. Only 8 children are listed below.



5. Isabella Kinvig was born on 13 Feb 1843 in near Castletown, Malew Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>14–15</sup> Her parents were William Kinvig and Isabella Cannell Kinvig. He was a farmer and they lived in the Isle of Man until they died. Isabella had 2 brothers and three sisters including Annie Kinvig who was the grandmother of Doug Martin who writes back and forth with Barbara Hedberg.

n the census in 1861 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>16</sup> Isabella is shown living with her parents John Kinvig and Isabella Cannell Kinvig. Isabella Kinvig became Isabella Kinvig Killey when she married John William Killey in September 1861. He had left for America in 1861 and just returned from America; immediately after they married the newlyweds set sail for America.

Isabella returned to the Isle of Man in the 1874-1876 time frame and returned to America in September 1876 with her son Thomas Humphrey. The entire family is said to have returned to the IOM for a period of 4-5 years returning to America in 1884. (See discussion under William Killey above)

Isabella Killey (nee Kinvig) wrote the following letter to her sister Anne Cowley (nee Kinvig) during WW I - about 1915:

"Miaimutta (probably Monmouth) --- December 1st - Dear sister - I write you these few lines hoping you are all well. Received your welcome letter and Christmas present. Was very glad to know that you are all alive and well in these great days of war and distress. I hope It will soon cease if it is the Lord's will. I got 2 papers you sent me - the names are nearly all strange to me now there, it is so long since we were there we have forgotten all. There are a great many wounded and killed in Castletown and all around there. We see plenty of War news in our papers, they get the news very fast out here. The weather is very fine out here - we have had but very little cold weather this winter, yet it has been fine weather all Fall. The roads have been so good to run on, we have all got in the car and taken a ride.

George is not so much to Venture as Phil. He has a lots of hogs and young cattle. J.W. my younger son runs his farm, he keeps 2 herdsmen, they are all big farmers, they are all well. Willie hasn't been very well this while there is something wrong with his stomach. He has been taking medicine from the Doctor. I don't think it helps much. He has to be careful what he eats he has dyspepsia [stomach pain often caused by an ulcer]. I think he is a little better. Prices are very high here, they say on account of the War. Butter 40 cents a pound, eggs 40 cents a dozen, corn 90 cents a bushel, hogs 10 cents a pound live weight. Ada's [Adena's] man has gone to Chicago with a load 65 head. Phil Is feeding 100 head of cattle and about 200 head of hogs. You see he is going really steep - if prices keep up he will make lots of money. He is great to go ahead, he has been doing well.

I think I have written you a big letter this time, it is getting near Christmas. I think that scarf you sent is very nice, thank you ever so much. I sent you a dressy scarf, I hope you get it all right. I would have sent something to Sarah and Lizzie [her sisters], but it is so hard to send anything out of here now. They have to go through so much red tape owing to the War, I didn't send anything to them. It is very hard on Lizzie [her sister in the Isle of Man - not her daughter], her 2 sons in the War. I hope they will come out safe. I suppose she is getting some pay. I am glad Sarah busies herself nursing, I don't think I would like it. We have been going to Church twice nearly every Sunday. We have a Manx man for our preacher this year. His name is W. Crain, he's from the north, from Sulby. He is a good preacher, he gets over 2 thousand dollars a year. I must close, with best love to all, "

She died on 13 Aug 1925 at the age of 82 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>13</sup> She was 82 years old and had been confined to bed for 10 days with pneumonia. Her health had been poor for some time and during the last few days her condition had been critical. Isabella was buried in the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery, Monmouth, IL. in the Killey plot with her husband John William Killey. The minister of the Methodist Church, Dr. W.H. Craine, gave the services.

(John) William Killey and Isabella Kinvig had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth (Mrs. Lincoln Henderson) Killey, born 31 Aug 1866; died 7 Feb 1902.
- ii. John W. (William) Killey, born 17 Mar 1868; died 24 Nov 1951, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.
- iii. **George Oscar Killey**, born 23 Jan 1874; married Addie Capps; died 8 Jan 1955, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.

iv. Thomas Humphrey Killey was born on 7 Oct 1875/6.<sup>17</sup> The Killey Family Bible states he was born in



2

- the Isle of Man. This may or may not be correct. He and his mother returned from the Isle of Man in September 1876 and his age is listed a 1. In the photograph he is sitting on his mother's lap. He died on 16 Feb 1884 at the age of 7.<sup>17</sup> He died in the Isle of Man at age 8. The funeral eulogy handwritten by his sister Elizabeth Killey, Ballasalla, Isle of Man, and is included on a separate note in the Killey Family Bible. Elizabeth Killey was Thomas' older sister and would have been 16 at the time.
- v. Adena B. Killey, born 11 Oct 1878, Warren County, Illinois; married Charles Stubbs; died Apr 1954.
- Philip Issac Killey, born 28 Mar 1880, Larchland, Warren County, Illinois; married Alice Maude vi. Winebright, 17 Jan 1906, Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois; died 19 Mar 1969, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.
- vii. infant died at birth Killey was born either 1881 or 1883 or later in Isle of Man.<sup>14</sup>
- viii. Catherine Ann (Annie) Killey was born on 20 Mar 1882 in Isle of Man. It is probable that she was born in the Isle of Man; see notes under her mother Isabella. She died on 26 Aug 1888 at the age of 6 in Lennox Township, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>18</sup> She died of gastro enteritis duration 4 days. She was buried on 27 Aug 1888 in the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery, Monmouth, IL.

6. George Winebright<sup>19</sup> was born on 23 Sep 1833 in Rotfelden, Wuerttemburg, Germany.<sup>20–23</sup> German records show his name as "Johann Georg Weitbrecht". He was the first of the seven children of Michael Weitbrecht and Anna Catherina Kübler. Rotfelden is a small town in the southwestern part of Germany about 30 miles southwest of Stuttgart and 90 miles northeast of Basel, Switzerland. It is in the Nagold district of Wuerttemburg. Prior to 1871 Germany was composed of a loose confederation of separate kingdoms, duchys or principalities. Württemburg (old spelling) was a separate kingdom.

The American Revolution of 1776 had widespread and catastrophic consequence to the old order throughout western Europe. First, the ancient regime in France was toppled and followed by the Napoleonic years. In Germany, Napoleon's conquests and his reorganization of the petty principalities loosened the hold of reigning dynasties that had been in place for centuries; old, strict class barriers were weakened; new notions of political organization and personal liberty became widely disseminated. During the 1830's there were several attempts at reform in most of the German principalities, but the reactionaries of the century, mainly nobles, were still powerful, and reform suffered defeat. In 1848, following the Paris revolution in February, the discontent of the German middle and artisan classes became acute. Revolt broke out in several principalities. In Prussia the unrest was put down quickly, but in the weaker states of southwestern Germany revolt was not so easily quelled. Many people fled immediately after the overthrow of the revolutionary government, and many of them eventually found their ways to America, either via Switzerland or France. A father or uncle who had fled to America was likely to have been followed by other family members years later.

He immigrated in 1852 to Ohio.<sup>19,24–28</sup> In passenger lists published in the book "Germans To America", 19 year old George Weitbrecht from Germany arrived in New York on 9 Aug 1852 on the ship Laurens sailing from Antwerp, Belgium. Johann Georg changed his name to George Winebright after coming to America. According to George's obituary in the Monmouth Review Atlas newspaper, he was 18 when he immigrated to Ohio and spent about a year in Ohio before coming to Illinois. Johannes Wietbrecht, the younger brother of George's father Michael, had immigrated to Ohio in 1847 and it is likely that George lived with Johannes and his family in Ohio.

1884 and 1898 letters from George's brother Gottlieb in Germany (copies sent to us by Jack Winebright) state that their mother, the brother Gottlieb, a sister Katherina and a sister Anna Maria (husband Georg Seeger) with a daughter Katherina Seegar (born 1870) lived in Rotfelden. Interestingly the 1884 letter was addressed to John Georg Wietbrecht, Kirkwood, Illinois. In the 1970's Gary Winebright from Monmouth, Illinois visited in Rotfelden, Germany with Elise Hasselmaier (the daughter of Katharina Seegar and the grand-daughter of George's sister Anna Maria Seegar). A photo of the house in which George was born was taken by Gary Winebright.

He moved in Ellison Township, Warren County, Illinois in 1853<sup>8,29–30</sup> The first train service came to Chicago about 1853 but didn't arrive in Monmouth until 1855. Most likely George came from Ohio to Chicago by train and then by horsedrawn coach to Warren County. Why he came to Warren County is not known. For a time George worked by the month for farmers

in Henderson County.

On 4 Apr 1854 George was a Highway Commisioner in Hale Township, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>31</sup> He married in 1859. George was 26 years old and Mary Van Fleet was 16. The marriage certificate in the Winebright Family Bible states that George Winebright and Mary Van Fleet were united in the Holy Bond of Matrimony in the presence of Father Van Fleet and Mother Van Fleet.

He appeared in the census in 1860 in Henderson County, Illinois. George and Mary Winebright are shown, ages 27 and 18. He is shown as from Germany and she from NY. Christina and Fred Seegar age 20 and 16 from Germany are shown as residing on the adjacent farm (Jacob Frank also from Germany). George served in the military on 5 Aug 1862.<sup>32–35</sup> George enlisted as a private in Company A, 83rd Regiment of the Illinois Volunteer Infantry which was organized at Monmouth in August, 1862, by Colonel A.C. Harding. Companies A, B, C, F and H were recruited in Warren County; D, in Mercer County: E. G. I. and K, in Knox County. In the mustering-in papers his residence is shown as Tompkins (Township), Warren County, Illinois. George is described as 29 years of age, 6 feet 0" tall, black hair, Hazel eyes, dark complexion, married and a farmer. His town of birth is shown as Rothfelden, Wurtenburg, Germany. He was enrolled by Capt. Reid for a period of 3 years and mustered into service on 21 Aug 1862 by Capt. Christopher.

According to the History of the Eighty-third Infantry pp 149-150, "The Regiment moved from camp August 25, on the Mississippi River via Burlington and St. Louis, Missouri to Cairo, Illinois on the border of Kentucky arriving there the 29th, and reporting to Brigadier General Tuttle, commanding post. September 3, it moved to Fort Henry. On the 5th it moved to Fort Donelson, Tennessee northwest of Nashville leaving two companies at Fort Helman and three at Fort Henry. The Regiment remained at Fort Donelson during the rest of the year 1862. Colonel W. W. Lowe, Fifth Iowa Cavalry, commanding the Brigade. On the 3rd of February, 1863, at Fort Donelson, nine companies of the Eighty-third, with Company C, Second Illinois Light Artillery, successfully resisted the attack of (Confederate officers) Forrest and Wheeler with 8,000 men. The battle lasted from 1:30 until 8:30 o'clock P.M., when the enemy was compelled to retire with a loss of 800 killed and wounded. The loss to the North was 13 killed and 51 wounded. Colonel Harding was promoted to Brigadier General for gallant conduct on this occasion and Lieutenant Colonel A. A. Smith to Colonel. The companies at Forts Henry and Helman subsequently rejoined the Regiment and remained at Fort Donelson until September 20, 1863, when the right wing moved to Clarksville. The Regiment had heavy guard duty to perform and as the whole country, especially the banks of the Tennessee and Cumberland Rivers, were infested with guerrillas, they had daily skirmishes with the enemy. Some of them were quite severe, as at Waverly, Tenn., and at Garretsburg, Ky., where the lamented General Ranson, then Colonel of the Eleventh Illinois, had command. On the morning of the 20th of August, 1864, Captain William M. Turnbull, of Company B, with eleven of his company, left Fort of Donelson in pursuit of a party of five guerrilla, who were making their way to the Tennessee River with a lot of horses, but failing to overtake them he was overpowered while returning to his command by a party of guerrillas secreted in the timber, and he and seven of his men were killed, while one had both his legs broken, but he was afterward cowardly murdered by guerrillas, who found him lying helpless in a barn where some humane citizen had taken him for safety. But three of the party escaped to tell the sad fate of their companions. While at Clarksville the Regiment was engaged in several expeditions under Major General L. H. Rousseau in pursuit of Forrest and Wheeler, who were attempting the destruction of General Sherman's communications. During the year 1864, the Regiment had some two hundred miles of communications to guard and much heavy patrol duty. During the winter of 1864-'65, the Eighty-third was on provost duty at Nashville, Tennessee." George was a corporal when he mustered out of the army on 26 June 1865 at Nashville.

He lived Kirkwood in Warren County, Illinois in 1865.<sup>36</sup> Upon his return from the Civil War he started farming on rented land and then bought a farm in Hale Township. George and his wife Mary had 9 children between the years 1860 to 1882 when the youngest Alice Maud Winebright was born; Alice Maud married P.I. Killey in 1906.

He appeared in the census in 1870 in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>37</sup> George moved in Hale Township, Warren County, Illinois in 1876<sup>38</sup> He appeared in the census in 1880 in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>39</sup> Census shows ages on 1 Jun 1880; George is shown as 47 (1833) and Mary is shown as 37 (1843). [NEED TO DEFINE SENTENCE:Pension]<sup>20</sup> His application for a pension was as an invalid as a result of his service in the Civil War. His declaration states that "he received a sunstroke while on a forced march ... from Laverne, Tennessee to Franklin, Tennessee and was prostrated by exhaustion from the same cause above stated." He states "that he was treated in no hospital as the emergency of the case would not permit and no hospital near". He further states that he was then physically disabled and that he never received or applied for any other pension. His application was denied for lack of any military record of his illness. On the 21st of July 1890 he applied again after the Act of 27 June 1890 provided for disabilty pensions of \$6-\$12 per month. He claimed that he suffered from chronic diarrea and disease of the rectum; he was granted a pension of \$8 per month. He had to declare that his "disabilty was not the

result of any vicious habits". On 26 Oct 1892 he again made a declaration for an Additional Disability pension based on general loss of vitality and convergence of age; he claimed "total disability".

He resided at the Winebright homestead in Hale Township until 1903 when he retired from farming and moved to town in Kirkwood where he lived until he died. His wife died in 1911 and George then had a housekeeper. The Pension Act of 11 May 1912 provided for increased pensions based on age and George was paid \$50 per month from 1912 until he died in 1922.

He died on 17 Mar 1922 at the age of 88 in Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>19,24</sup> His death certificate states that he died from heart disease and old age (at the age of 88). George was buried on 19 Mar 1922 in Center Grove Cemetery, Kirkwood, Illinois. George was a faithful member of the Kirkwood Methodist Church and served as trustee of that church for twenty five years. He was a staunch Republican and held several political offices. He also served as a member of the Kirkwood City Council.

The gun that George Winebright used in the Civil War is now owned by Phil McVey. It was in the hands of a private collector in Monmouth, Illinois who had purchased it and the Civil War drum owned by Samuel Roney at the Percy Roney farm sale. The gun is a British 1854 model Enfield 58 caliber rifle. A photograph is included in the photo scrapbook at the end of this section.

Mary Van Fleet and George Winebright were married on 8 Dec 1859 in Oquawka, Henderson County, Illinois.<sup>40–41</sup> Mary Vanfleet was 16 at the time they married in 1859. Their first child, Lizzie Kate died early in 1862 before George went to the Civil War; one child, Maud Josephine was born in Dec 1862 after George left for the Civil War; No further children were born until 1867 after George returned from the Civil War. The marriage certificate in the Winebright Family Bible states that George Winebright and Mary Van Fleet were united in the Holy Bond of Matrimony in the presence of Father Van Fleet and Mother Van Fleet.

7. **Mary Van Fleet** was born on 23 Jan 1843 in New York.<sup>42–43</sup> The Winebright Family bible gives her birthdate as 23 Jan 1842; however on the 11th of May 1886 when she applied for a widow's pension she listed her age as 83 which implies 1843 as her birth year. Since her parents were married in Wolcott, Wayne County, New York and her father Dubois was from Cayuga County, New York, it is probable that she was born in one of these two counties. In her 1911 obituary it states that she was an Illinois resident for 65 years which implies she (and her parents) came to Henderson County, Illinois about 1846 when she was 3 years old.

Mary Vanfleet was 16 or 17 at the time she and George Winebright married in 1859. Mary's age is shown as 18 on the Henderson County Census of 1860. Their first child, Lizzie Kate died early in 1862 before George went to the Civil War; one child, Maud Josephine was born in Dec 1862 after George left for the Civil War; No further children were born until 1867 after George returned from the Civil War. The marriage certificate in the Winebright Family Bible states that George Winebright and Mary Van Fleet were united in the Holy Bond of Matrimony in the presence of Father Van Fleet and Mother Van Fleet.

George and Mary Winebright lived on the Winebright homestead farm in Hale Township until they moved into Kirkwood about 1902 or 1903.

She died on 5 Nov 1911 at the age of 68 in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>42</sup> On the Death Certificate her age at death is shown as 68 years 9 months 13 days (birth 23 Jan 1843); born New York; she died of "a diseased liver probably malignant for 15 months", immediate cause of death - anemia and resulting exhaustion; her father is listed as Dubois Van Fleet; the mother's name is left blank. She is shown as residing in the State of Illinois for 65 years which implies she came to Illinois ca. 1846 at the age of 3. She was buried on 7 Nov 1911 in Center Grove Cemetery, Kirkwood, Illinois.<sup>44</sup> Ralph Killey told a story about being chased by an old hen and then Mary (his grandmother) caught the chicken and cooked it.

George Winebright and Mary Van Fleet had the following children:

- i. Lizzie Kate Winebright was born on 15 Nov 1860. She died on 13 Apr 1862 at the age of 1.
- ii. Maud Josephine Winebright was born on 11 Dec 1862. She died on 22 Feb 1882 at the age of 19.
- iii. Louie May (Mrs. Jacob Merrill) Winebright was born on 3 Jan 1867. She died on 7 May 1915 at the

age of 48.

- iv. Frank Brevien (wife Effie Lydia Barnum) Winebright was born on 9 Oct 1869. He died on 5 Aug 1941 at the age of 71.
- v. Fannie Belle (Mrs. Jesse H. Roney) Winebright was born on 9 Oct 1868. She died on 1 Apr 1954 at the age of 85.
- vi. Fred Everland (wife Celia Jane Peadon\Rohr) Winebright was born on 4 Nov 1871. He died on 24 Jul 1944 at the age of 72.
- vii. Arthur Edwin (wife Jennie June Russell) Winebright was born on 26 Feb 1875. He died on 29 Jun 1955 at the age of 80.
- viii. Mary Blanche (Mrs. Fred H. Smith) Winebright was born on 31 May 1877. She died on 5 Oct 1969 at the age of 92.
- Alice Maude Winebright, born 1 Nov 1882, Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois; married Philip Issac Killey, 17 Jan 1906, Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois; died 10 Sep 1970, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.

### **Fourth Generation**

3

8. John Killey was born in Jan 1802 in German Parish, Isle of Man. He was christened on 10 Jan 1802 in German Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>45</sup> He appeared in the census in 1851 in Castletown, Isle of Man.<sup>46</sup> John Killey 13 Queen Hithe Street age 46 farmer 70 (or 20?) acres, Castletown; wife Catherine age 46, son William age 14, daughter Martha age 9. John lived in one of the two houses he owned on Queen Hithe Street in Castletown, Malew Parish, Isle of Man before 1868.<sup>6</sup> In 1850 he mortgaged the houses to Abraham Champion, one for £ 40 and one for £25, cancelled (paid off) in 1861. Between 1860 - 1868 John and his wife Catherine immigrated to Monmouth, Illinois to live with their daughter Martha (Mrs. Robert Teare). In 1869 John was again involved with Abraham Champion, but from the US not the Isle of Man. He died on 25 May 1876 at the age of 74 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois. He was 74 years old. He was buried in the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery, Monmouth, IL. (near the Teare's and Goddards)

Note - The names and dates for the Killey ancestors listed in this report come from the International Genealogical Index published by the Mormon Church. These are secondary sources and I will check the primary sources (e.g. the church records in the Isle of Man) when I go to Salt Lake City.

Questions re John & Catherine Killey:

- 1. Where did they live in Monmouth?
- 2. Check 1860 Illinois census

4

Catharine Quayle and John Killey were married on 29 Dec 1832 in Malew Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>47</sup> Witnesses were John Quayle and Robert Gell (the parish clerk).

9. **Catharine Quayle** was born on 7 Dec 1800 in Malew, Isle of Man.<sup>48–49</sup> She died on 30 Nov 1883 at the age of 82 in Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois. She was 82 years old. She was buried in the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery, Monmouth, IL. John and Catherine came to Monmouth in their old age to live with their daughter Martha Teare.

John Killey and Catharine Quayle had the following children:

- i. **Catherine Killey** was born on 22 Apr 1834 in Malew Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>50</sup> She was baptized on 28 May 1834. She died in 1837 at the age of 3 in Malew Parish, Isle of Man. She was 3 years old.
- ii. Jane Killey was born on 17 Apr 1836 in Malew Parish, Isle of Man. Source ???
- iii. (John) William Killey, born 25 May 1837, Castletown, Isle of Man; married Isabella Kinvig, 22 Sep 1864, Rushen Parish, Isle of Man; died 11 Apr 1920, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.



iv. Martha (Mrs. Robert Teare) Killey was born on 16 Mar 1842 in St. Marys, Castletown, Malew Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>50</sup> She died in 1922 at the age of 80. She married Robert Teare (1826-1886) on 1 Mar 1860 and they emigrated to the US that year. Martha Killey Teare is the greatgrandmother of Jane Quinby Lowell (born 1926) and Anne Quinby Dyni (born 1934) both living in Colorado. Martha had a daughter Catherine, who had a daughter Kate who was the mother of Jane and Anne.

10. William Kinvig was born on 12 Apr 1812 in Balthane, Arbory, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup> Chistened date. He appeared in the census in 1851 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>52</sup> The census shows William and Isabella Kinvig living with her parents John & Isabella Cannell at Balldoole (spelling ?). William and Isabella are both age 39; their children Sarah (10), Isabella (9), John (7), Thomas (5), Ann (4), and Elizabeth (2). He appeared in the census in 1861 in Rushen Parish, Isle of Man. William shown as "Head" (head of household?), farmer 60 acres, age 45, wife Isabella age 49, Sarah (19), John (16), Thomas (15), Ann (14), Elizabeth (12) William died on 17 Nov 1892 at the age of 80 in Balthane, Ballasalla, Arbory, Isle of Man.<sup>53</sup> From Isle of man records - "In loving memory of William Kinvig who died at Balthane, Ballasalla November 17, 1892 aged 81 years - Blessed are the pure in heart for they shall see God. Also in memory of Isabella (Cannell) wife of the above named William Kinvig who departed this life December 8th, 1899, aged 89 years." Isabella Cannell and William Kinvig were married on 14 Dec 1840 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>51,54</sup>

11. Isabella Cannell was born on 15 Dec 1811 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>15,46</sup> Christening Date. She died on 8 Dec 1899 at the age of 87 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>53</sup> The name may also have been spelled as Kneale.

William Kinvig and Isabella Cannell had the following children:

5

- i. Sarah (Mrs. Thos Clague) Kinvig, born 11 Jul 1841, Isle of Man; died 27 Jan 1925, Isle of Man.
- ii. Isabella Kinvig, born 13 Feb 1843, near Castletown, Malew Parish, Isle of Man; married (John) William Killey, 22 Sep 1864, Rushen Parish, Isle of Man; died 13 Aug 1925, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.
  - iii. John Kinvig was born on 5 Apr 1844 in Balthane, Arbory, Isle of Man.<sup>51,55</sup> He died on 20 Jul 1903 at the age of 59 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>55</sup> He immigrated to England.<sup>46</sup> His first two wives died and he married a third time.
  - iv. Thomas (wife Elizabeth Coppin) Kinvig, born 18 May 1845, Isle of Man; died 2 May 1897, Isle of Man.
  - v. Annie (Mrs. Henry Cannell) Kinvig, born 21 Feb 1847, Isle of Man; married Henry Cannell, 3 Sep 1868; married Thomas Cowley, aft 1881; died 24 Oct 1933.
  - vi. Elizabeth-Lizzie (Mrs. Corrin) Kinvig, born 8 Jul 1849, Isle of Man; died 7 Feb 1925.

12. Michael Weitbrecht<sup>56–58</sup> was born on 19 Sep 1808 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 27 May 1881 at the age of 72 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany, He was an a Bürger (freeman, commoner, citizen) and Bauer (farmer) in Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany. I discovered information on George Winebright relatives in Ohio in April-June 1998. Based on the family information that George Winebright had stayed in Ohio for a year after emmigrating from Germany, I decided to check the names Winebright and Weitbrecht in the Ohio phone books. I found no Winebrights but I did find 4 Weitbrechts; I wrote them each a note and received two responses from Greenville, Ohio: one from a J. C. Weitbrecht and one from a Doris Aultman (whose grandmother was a Weihbrecht). J.C. Weitbrecht was acquainted with and Doris Aultman who owns a set of family history books published in the Nagold area of Germany and she looked up the name Weitbrecht for me. J.C. Weitbrecht subsequently sent me some information about his family line; his great grandfather Johannes Weitbrecht (born 1806) was the brother of George Winebright's father Michael (born 1808). Johannes emmigrated to Ohio in 1847 with his wife Catharina Magdalena and their six children. J.C.'s grandfather was Jacob Frederick Weitbrecht born 18 June 1842 in Emmingen, Germany - one of the six children of Johannes Weitbrecht

6

Anna Katherina Kübler and Michael Weitbrecht were married on 1 Nov 1832 in Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany.

13. **Anna Katherina Kübler**<sup>59</sup> was born on 21 Nov 1805 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. She died on 28 May 1884 at the age of 78 in Rotfelden, Germany. Michael and Anna had 7 children: Johan Georg (b. 1833), Anna Maria (b. 1835), Christina Catharina (b. 1837), Gottlieb (b. 1840), Barbara (b. 1842), Magdalena (b. 1844), and Michael (b. 1847).

Michael Weitbrecht and Anna Katherina Kübler had the following children:

- i. **George Winebright**, born 23 Sep 1833, Rotfelden, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Mary Van Fleet, 8 Dec 1859, Oquawka, Henderson County, Illinois; died 17 Mar 1922, Kirkwood, Warren County, Illinois.
  - ii. Anna Maria Weitbrecht, born 20 Jun 1835, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.
  - iii. **Christina Catherina Weitbrecht** was born on 25 Mar 1837 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. She died on 24 Mar 1901 at the age of 63. She never married.
  - iv. **Gottleib Weitbrecht** was born on 18 Jan 1840 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Gottlieb married Maria Katherina Bühler on 6 Jun 1878.
  - v. **Barbara Weitbrecht** was born on 25 Oct 1842 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. She died on 5 Oct 1901 at the age of 58. She never married.
  - vi. **Magdalena Weitbrecht** was born on 10 Dec 1844 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. She married Johannes Kern 13 Oct 1881 at Oberhaugstett.
  - vii. **Michael Weitbrecht** was born on 21 Jun 1847 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 30 Nov 1870 at the age of 23 in Paris, France. He died as a soldier.

14. **DuBois Van Fleet**<sup>19,29</sup> was born on 1 Jun 1806 in Owasco, Cayuga County, New York.<sup>60–62</sup> The VanFleet name is not an uncommon one in various counties of New York state and New Jersey. Though the name is now usually spelled VanFleet, the name was originally Van Vliet. The name has had many different spellings including Van Vlied, Van Vliet, Van Vleet, and others. VanFleet families lived in Ulster County, New York (near what is now Kingston, NY across the Hudson River from Poughkeepsie), Hunterdon County, New Jersey (in western NJ), and Cayuga County, NY to the north of Hunterdon County, New Jersey. According to the Knox County, Illinois census of 1870 Dubois's parents are both indicated as being born in New York.

According to Allan VanFleet (a descendant of Hiram VanFleet - brother to Mary VanFleet), Dubois is thought to be descended from Frederick Van Vliet of Hunterdon County, NJ whose paternal grandfather was Adrian Gerrtetsen Van Vliet who had emmigrated to Ulster County, NY from Holland in 1662. It may be that Dubois's mother's maiden name was Dubois since that family name is also well known in New York and New Jersey and it was not uncommon for a son to be named after the mother's family.

Dubois's birthplace of Owasco, Cayuga County, New York is presumed although his (handwritten) army discharge papers show his place of birth as "Oswasca Co., New York". Since there is no such county in New York the town of Owasca in Cayuga County, New York is probable as it matches his known later whereabouts. Since Dubois could not write (he signed the discharge papers with an X - his mark) it is most likely that the person filling out the papers erroneously added the "Co." designation. The town name Owasco is taken from the Iroquois Indian langauge "Wasco" meaning "the crossing place". When the 10 pioneer families first came to the area in 1793 there was a log crossing the (now named) Owasco river; the indians referred to it as "Wasco, the crossing place".

This upstate New York area between Syracuse and Rochester within a few miles south of Lake Ontario is part of "The Military Tract"; a vast area of about 1.75 million acres located in the heartland of central New York. Lands purchased by the State from the Onondaga Indian Nation in 1788 and from the Cayuga Nation in 1789 were surveyed into 28 Military Tract Townships to satisfy the claims of veterans of the Revolutionary War, who had been promised farms as an inducement to enlist in the New York regiments. The first permanent settlements in that area were made in 1789 - 1794. The general growth of the area was greatly retarded by the difficulty of access and the dense forests until the lands were first cleared. The unsettled condition of Indian affairs also had the effect to retard settlement. Three adjacent counties - Cayuga, Monroe and Wayne are in this area.

Cayuga County was formed March 8, 1799. The current County Seat is the city of Auburn first settled in 1793; it rests in the

heart of the Finger Lakes Region of Central New York. This spot was selected because of the natural resource of water power along the Owasco River. Cayuga county contains the town of Owasco and the town of Stafford which is the location of the marriage, ca. 1802, of Lydia Cappell and George Firkins, the grandparents of Mary VanFleet. The territory now forming Monroe county was a portion of the hunting grounds of the Seneca Nation, although it contained none of their principal villages. The region was frequently visited by the French; but no permanent settlement was made until 1788. The War of 1812 almost put an end to improvements and additional settlements in the area. At the close of the war, settlers came in more rapidly, and a great business began to develop itself at Rochester. In 1817 the New York Legislature endorsed Governor De Witt Clinton's dream of connecting the Hudson River at Albany with the great lakes at Buffalo, New York. The construction of the Erie Canal in gave an impetus to business, and speedily pushed settlements into every portion of the area. In 1825, the canal was opened for the 350 miles between Albany and Buffalo. Wayne County sits between Monroe county, on the west, and Cayuga county, on the east. Wayne county contains the town of Wolcott which is where the parents of Mary Vanfleet (Elizabeth Firkins and Dubois Vanfleet) were married in 1831.

Nothing is currently known about Dubois's younger years in Cayuga County.

He married to Elizabeth Firkins on 18 Aug 1831 in Wolcott, New York. Wolcott is a small town situated on the shore of Lake Ontario about 40 miles from each Rochester and Syracuse. It is located in Wayne County which is adjacent to Cayuga County (where Dubois Van Fleet was born). He appeared in the census in 1840 in Wayne County, New York.<sup>63</sup> According to that census Dubois (spelled Debois) and his wife had 5 childen; 1 male under 5, 1 male 5-10; 2 females under 5 and 1 female 5-10. Dubois Vanfleet does not show in the 1830 New York Census.. DuBois moved in Illinois about 1845<sup>42</sup> The arrival date in Illinois is calculated from the fact that Mary Van Fleet was born in New York in 1843 and her 1911 death certificate shows her being a resident of Illinois for 65 years (ca. 1845-6). He appeared in the census in 1850 in Oquawka, Henderson County, Illinois.<sup>64</sup> In this census he is listed as Deborus Vanfleet, age 30 born in NY occupation constable. His wife is listed as Elizabeth age 28 and children Lydia (age 18), Luticia (16), Isabel(13), Hiram (11), Martha (9), Mary (7) all born in NY and Allice (age 6) born in Illinois. It seems likely the ages listed for Deboras and Elizabeth are wrong as she would have been only 10 when the daughter Lydia was born. On 4 Apr 1854 he was an a farmer and a constable in Hale Township, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>31,65</sup> The Warren County History book chapter on Hale Township formation gives information about him as being one of the two constables when Hale Township was formed in 1854.

DuBois appeared in the census in 1860 in Altona, Walut Grove Township, Knox County, Illinois.<sup>66</sup> Dubois and Elizabeth are shown both from NY age 55. He served in the military on 25 Sep 1861 in Altona, Illinois.<sup>67–70</sup> He volunteered for three years and was a Private in Battery E of the 1st Illinois Artillery, Grand Army of the Republic. Volunteers were paid a bounty to join up; the bounty varied but ranged from \$300 to more than \$400; this was partially paid in cash before leaving and thereafter paid monthly - which the soldiers could send home. His age is shown as 45 in the 1861 Civil War Muster roll and as age 46 in the May 1863 discharge papers; this would make his birth year 1816. However, his gravestone marker in the Kirkwood Cemetery shows 1806; his death certificate shows his age on 19 Aug 1883 as 77 years, 2 months, 13 days which also indicates his birth year as 1806 - it appears that he misrepresented his age as being 10 years younger when he volunteered for the Civil War.

According to the History of Battery E in the Report of the Adjutant General's Report pp 662-663, "Battery E was organized at Camp Douglas during the fall of 1861. Camp Douglas was a volunteer training camp near Chicago, Illinois. Battery E was mustered into service December 19, 1861. On February 13, 1862, they were sent to Cairo, Illinois on the Mississippi River where horses, guns and all other necessary equipments, were procured. On the 27th of March 1862, they took a boat to Pittsburg Landing (Shiloh, Tennessee) arriving on the 30th of March. On April 6, 1862 they received a "baptism of fire" from the Confederate Army in the Battle of Shiloh. The Confederate Army "mauled" the Union troops. There was an estimated total of 77,000 troops in the battle. While the total casualties of the battle of Shiloh neared 23,000 men shot or captured, Artillery Battery E casualties were only one killed, sixteen wounded, and one missing. Dubois VanFleet was one of the 16 wounded on April 6 when he was struck in the side by a piece of an exploding shell. The shell fragement broke several ribs and caused abdominal dropsy (accumulation of fluid in the tissues) and liver damage. After Shiloh the Union army moved on Corinth, Mississippi which was taken by them on May 29, 1862. They then followed the line of the Memphis and Charleston Railroad, skirmishing, camping, etc., until they reached Memphis, Tennesse and went into camp at Fort Pickering. Here Battery E had their first opportunity to drill with horses and guns. On November 26, 1862 they went with Sherman's expedition to Oxford, Miss., and then to Corinth, Mississippi and on to White's Station January 31, 1863 where they remained for a time in camp. Dubois continued to suffer from his wounds and was declared unfit for military duty during March and April 1863."

On April 28, 1863 Dubois was declared disabled and recommended for discharge. He was honorably discharged on 1 May

1863 at Memphis, Tennessee. The discharge papers show his age as 46; height 5 feet 8 inches, dark complexion, dark eyes and gray hair and that when he enlisted he was a farmer. On 6 Oct 1863 Dubois applied for an "Invalid Pension" with the Knox County, Illinois County Clerk. That application shows his place of residence as Walnut Grove, Knox County, Illinois. Medical examinations in March 1865 confirm his disability and that wounds on his side and the resulting internal injuries made it impossible for him to make a "livelyhood by labor". In November 1865 his pension was granted and he received a pension (#39432) of \$8.00 per month retroactive to May 1, 1863. He was rechecked by doctors in 1873 at Galva, Illinois and the disability was confirmed and the pension continued. He was now 59 years old and weighed 150 pounds, was 5 feet 8 inches tall; his pulse rate was 70. The doctors statement was that Dubois had tenderness in his side but otherwise seemed "robust and healthy". He was examined again in 1875 and in 1877 in Galva and the pension was confirmed.

In 1882 at age 64 in Kirkwood, Illinois he applied for an increase in pension amount since "the disability was growing worse ... he has become so nervous and trembly that he can not do anything and can not help himself, has to be waited upon even to unbutton his breeches, or button them and it has all arisen from the wound in left side by a piece of shell". On Nov 13, 1882 the pension was increased to \$10 per month. The report states that Dubois could no longer lie down to sleep due to pain and pressure from fluids in his side and that he "took all rest sitting in a chair". Throughout the pension papers it is apparent that Dubois could not write his name since his name was written in other's handwriting and "his mark" and an "X" were included.

He was described as 5 feet 8 inches, dark complexion, dark eyes, grey hair in 1863.<sup>70</sup> DuBois lived in Walnut Grove, Knox County, Illinois in 1863. He appeared in the census in 1870 in Walnut Grove, Knox County, Illinois.<sup>71</sup> He is shown as age 62, his occupation is listed as Constable. He listed in the 1871 Atlas Map of Knox County, Illinois. in 1871. Information shown is Name D. Van Fleet, Township - Walnut Grove, Residence = Altona, Business = constable, Nativity = New York, Arrived in Knox County = 1844 from Wayne County, NY. DuBois appeared in the census in 1880 in Walnut Grove, Knox County, Illinois.<sup>72</sup> Both Dubois & his wife Elzabeth are shown as age 73, born in NY. Dubois mother and father are both indicated as born in New York. He died on 19 Aug 1883 at the age of 77 in Hale Township, Warren County, Illinois.<sup>60</sup> The death record states that he died of chronic nephritus (kidney disease) and a secondary complication of paralysis. His age is shown as 77 years, 2 months, 13 days. Dubois died at the home of his daughter Mary and her husband George Winebright. He was buried in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>44</sup> He is buried in Center Grove Cemetery next to his daughter Mary Winebright. The gravestone erroneously states that Dubois served in Battery F, 1st Artillery GAR 1861-1865 (the Civil War); however, the civil war records show him in Battery E. There are no records showing Dubois owned any land in Warren County in 1855. Henderson and Knox County records need to be searched.

Elizabeth M. Firkins and DuBois Van Fleet were married on 18 Aug 1831 in Wolcott, Wayne County, New York.<sup>73</sup> They were married by Daniel Roe, J.P. Various documents in the National Archives papers for Dubois VanFleet show their date of marriage as 1827, 1828 and 1831 (18 Aug and Wolcott, N.Y. are consistent for these different years).

15. **Elizabeth M. Firkins**<sup>74</sup> was born about 1802. Elizabeth's father was born in England and her mother was born in Nova Scotia according to the Knox County, Illinois 1880 census. There are no Firkins shown in the New York census indexes for 1830 nor 1840 (earlier years?). She appeared in the census in 1840 in Wayne County, New York. She is shown as the wife of Dubois VanFleet and they had 5 children. The Dubois VanFleet family moved to Illinois ca. 1845-6.

She moved in Downs, Osborne County, Kansas after 1883 This was probably at the home of one of her other children. In July 1885 Elizabeth applied for a "Widows Pension". The declaration for pension is dated 11 May 1886 and shows Elizabeth's age as 83; this also shows that a Lydia and Samuel Chapin residing in Downs, Osborne County, Kansas witnessed the application (probably her daughter). The application was accompanied by several depositions from others attesting to the fact the Elizabeth was indeed the widow of Dubois VanFleet. One deposition dated 18 May 1886 was from a Mehetabel Day in Knox County, Illinois who stated that she was Elizabeth's sister and that she had attended Elizabeth and Dubois's wedding in Wolcott, NY in 1831, to the best of her recollection. Another deposition from Mehetabel Day states her age as 68 and her husband Darwin B. Day as 78 years of age; both living in Altona, Knox County, Illinois. A third affidavit attesting to Elizabeth being Dubois's widow was signed by George Winebright 14 Mar 1888. George's affidavit states he has known her many years and that Dubois and his wife lived with George Winebright and his wife Mary (nee VanFleet) for approximately 11 months before his death; Elizabeth VanFleet continued to live with George and Mary (VanFleet) Winebright for one month after Dubois's death.

On 28 Mar 1888 Elizabeth appeared before a probate Judge in Osborne County, Kansas and formally filed for a pension as

Dubois's widow. The application states her age as 87 years old implying she was born in bewteen 28 Mar 1801 and 27 Mar 1802. This application was witnessed by a W.H.C. Riley and a D.E. Allen. The application is signed with "her mark" and an "X". On 20 Jul 1888 Elizabeth was granted a pension (#329045) of \$8.00 per month retroactive to August 20, 1883 the day after Dubois's death; the amount was increased to \$12.00 per month starting 19 Mar 1886.

Elizabeth died on 4 Nov 1891 at the age of 89 in Downs, Osborne County, Kansas.<sup>70</sup> A U.S. Pension Agency form from Topeka, Kansas dated 22 Jun 1893 shows that the pension ceased on 4 Nov 1891 due to Elizabeth's death. The place of her burial is under research. Although Dubois and Elizabeth were married in New York and came to Henderson County, Illinois about 1846 there were famililies with the name Firkins in Warren County, Illinois in 1853 - Leonard Firkins & his wife Sarah. Could they be relatives ?

DuBois Van Fleet and Elizabeth M. Firkins had the following children:

- i. Lydia (Mrs. Samuel Chapin) Van Fleet was born about 1832 in New York.
- ii. Luticia or Lucinda Van Fleet<sup>75</sup> was born about 1834 in New York. Married name Allen ?
- iii. Isabel (Mrs. Uriah Redin) Van Fleet was born about 1837 in New York. Married Uriah Redin 2 Oct 1856 in Warren County, Illinois.
- iv. **Hiram (wife Mary Little) Van Fleet** was born on 8 Sep 1838 in New York. Hiram Van Fleet/Vliet NY, IL, KS

Author: Bryanna Olson (Bryanna1@worldnet.att.net)

Date: 26 Jun 1999 12:00 PM GMT

Surnames: VAN FLEET, LITTLE, KELL, GASTON

Classification: Query

Post Reply | Mark Unread | Report Abuse Print Message

Seeking parents for Hiram Van Fleet born 8 Sep 1838 in New York. Moved to Warren county Illinois as a child. There

married Mary Little on 21 Dec 1859.

Mary's parents are Thomas Kell and Margaret Ann Gaston.

Mary and Hiram moved Kansas where he died at Downs Osborn, Kansas on 16 sep 1903. He appeared in the census in 1860 in Warren County, Illinois.<sup>11</sup> His married Mary N. Little on 21 Dec 1859 in Warren County. Lived in Altona, Knox Co. Illinois in later years. Hiram & his wife appear in the Warren County Census for 1860.

According to Alan Van Fleet ("Van Fleet, Allan" <avanfleet@velaw.com>) "Of the children born in Cayuga County, Hiram was my ggg grandfather. He moved with the family to Illinois. He married Mary Little. I will send you his obit, which includes his service in the Civil War in the Missouri Cavalry. He remained in the service after the War (my mother's side fought on the other side) and participated in Indian skirmishes in Colorado. He moved to Downs, Kansas with children including Alonzo Levi, my g grandfather. Alonzo Levi's children included George Fredrick Van Fleet, my grandfather who died before I was born. He left the Kansas farm and joined the Army after his sweetheart died of smallpox. He served in the Phillipines in the Spanish-American War and in Belgium in WWI. He settled in San Antonio (Fort Sam Houston) where my father, George Lawson Van Fleet, was born in 1922. He died in 1991. He told us of a meeting his father had with General James Van Fleet in which they traced their ancestry to two brothers from Holland. Never got any details.". According to Cathy O. (<caott@ptialaska.net> ) " Alan VanFleet is a distant cousin that supplied me with obits for my GGGrandfather, Hiram VanFleet, his wife Mary (Little) and my G-Grandmother Cora Bell (VanFleet) Brumbaugh. Allen is a decendant of George Frederich in the Adrian Geritesn Van Vliet line (we are not quite sure where but....).

There are several Van Fleets listed in the Warren County marriage records: Hiram Van Fleet married Mary N. Little on 21 Dec 1859. Isabelle Van Fleet married Uriah Redin on 17 Sep 1856; Harvey Van

Fleet married Jane Bradley on 3 Nov 1869; he is possibly another child of Dubois Van Fleet and younger brother of Mary Van Fleet Winebright. There are also some Van Fleet families in Aledo in Mercer County, Illinois that should be researched.

- v. Martha Van Fleet was born about 1841 in New York.
- vi. **Mary Van Fleet**, born 23 Jan 1843, New York; married George Winebright, 8 Dec 1859, Oquawka, Henderson County, Illinois; died 5 Nov 1911, Warren County, Illinois.
  - vii. Allice Van Fleet was born about 1844 in New York.

#### Fifth Generation

7

16. John Killey was born on 13 Apr 1770 in German Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>76</sup> Catherine Killey and John Killey were married on 22 Nov 1800 in German Parish, Isle of Man.

17. **Catherine Killey** was born about 1774 in German Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>76</sup> There are Catherine Killeys born in 1762, 1764, 1766, 1770, 1770, 1770, and 1771 but none born in 1774 are shown in the March 1992 IGI fische.

John Killey and Catherine Killey had the following child:

8 i. **John Killey**, born Jan 1802, German Parish, Isle of Man; married Catharine Quayle, 29 Dec 1832, Malew Parish, Isle of Man; died 25 May 1876, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.

18. **Thomas Quayle** was born in Isle of Man. There are many Thomas Quayles in the Isle of man records. More specific info needed. Jane Clucas and Thomas Quayle were married on 12 Aug 1798 in Kirk Rushen, Rushen Parish, Isle of Man.

19. Jane Clucas was born on 22 Aug 1779 in Rushen Parish, Isle of Man.

Thomas Quayle and Jane Clucas had the following child:

9 i. **Catharine Quayle**, born 7 Dec 1800, Malew, Isle of Man; married John Killey, 29 Dec 1832, Malew Parish, Isle of Man; died 30 Nov 1883, Monmouth, Warren County, Illinois.

20. **Richard Kinvig** was born on 22 Apr 1781.<sup>55</sup> He was baptized on 24 Apr 1781 in Isle of Man.<sup>51,77</sup> Youngest son of John Kinvig, Ballagrevia. He was buried on 27 Dec 1849 in Castletown, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup> Richard died on 27 Dec 1849 at the age of 68 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>55</sup> Richard did not inherit his fathers land at Ballgrenia since Richard was not the eldest son. The land went to his older brother John who was an ancestor of Dr. Geraldine Hampton who provided information on the early Kinvigs to Nigel Crowe. Eleanor Coole (Cooil) and Richard Kinvig<sup>78</sup> were married on 15 Mar 1806 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup>

21. **Eleanor Coole** (**Cooil**)<sup>51</sup> was born on 27 Jul 1778 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>79</sup> An alternative spelling is "Cooil". She appeared in the census in 1851 in Castletown, Isle of Man. residing with her daughter Eleanor Clague at 11 Arbory Street. Eleanor Sr.'s age was listed as 74 indicating birth about 1777. She died on 12 Jun 1853 at the age of 74 in Castletown, Isle of Man.<sup>55</sup> Her name is spelled Elinor Coole in the handwritten pedigree chart sent by Nigel Crowe.

Richard Kinvig and Eleanor Coole (Cooil) had the following children:

i. Thomas (wife Margaret Karran) Kinvig was baptized on 16 Mar 1806 in Colby, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup>

10

- ii. John (wife Elizabeth Croaghan) Kinvig<sup>14</sup> was baptized on 1 Jan 1808 in Ballathenny.<sup>51</sup> Auntie Nell wrote to a grandson of John Kinvig in 1939 that his grandfather John Kinvig died in 1928 at the age of 79. It seems she was mistaken and the John Kinvig who died in 1928 was likely the son of this John Kinvig ??
- iii. Eleanor Elizabeth (Mrs. Henry Wilson) Kinvig was born before 14 Jan 1810 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. She was baptized on 14 Jan 1810 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup>
- iv. William Kinvig, born 12 Apr 1812, Balthane, Arbory, Isle of Man; married Isabella Cannell, 14 Dec 1840, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 17 Nov 1892, Balthane, Ballasalla, Arbory, Isle of Man.
- v. **Richard (wife Elizabeth Moore) Kinvig**<sup>46</sup> was baptized on 21 Aug 1814 in Colby, Isle of Man.<sup>51</sup> Descendants of Richard immigrated to New Zealand in 1928 or 1929.
- vi. Margaret Peggy (Mrs. Henry Welch) Kinvig was baptized on 14 Jun 1818.<sup>51</sup>
- vii. **Betsey (Mrs. John Gleave) Kinvig**<sup>14</sup> was born (date unknown). They went to Victoria, Australia with James Kinvig, her brother, about 1852 or a little earlier and were all gold mining until 1863 the Gleaves had no family and both died in Melbourne.
- viii. James (wife Isabella Lorimer McCubbin) Kinvig was baptized on 14 Jun 1824 in Castletown, Isle of Man.<sup>14,51</sup> He immigrated about 1850 to Australia then New Zealand.<sup>46</sup> He died in Oct 1899.<sup>14</sup> Was in Liverpool in 1846/7; married wife in Melbourne, Australia 14 May 1855; emigrated to New Zealand (Rathray in 1870). Had a daughter named "Auntie Nell".

22. **John Cannell** was born on 28 Sep 1783 in Arbory, Isle of Man.<sup>80–81</sup> He appeared in the census in 1851 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>52</sup> John is show as age 68, a farmer with 5 acres; Isabella his wife as 73. He appeared in the census in 1861 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>82</sup> John's is shown as an Agricultural Laborer, age shown as 78; his wife Isabella is shown as 82. Their grand-daughter Isabella Kinvig age 18 is shown living with them. John died on 21 Feb 1862 at the age of 78.<sup>83</sup> From Isle of Man records - "To the memory of John Cannell who departed this life the 21st of February, 1862, aged 78 years. Also to the memory of Isabella Cannell alias Bridson, wif e of the baove who departed this life June the 12th 1869, aged 90 years." He was an a farm worker in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>15</sup> Isabella Bridson and John Cannell were married on 27 May 1809.<sup>84</sup>

23. **Isabella Bridson**<sup>15</sup> was born on 27 Dec 1778 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>15,85</sup> She died on 12 Jun 1869 at the age of 90 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>86</sup> The Kinvigs were living with the Cannells in the 1841 census, Isle of Man.

John Cannell and Isabella Bridson had the following children:

- i. John Cannell was born on 20 Apr 1810.
- 11 ii. Isabella Cannell, born 15 Dec 1811, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married William Kinvig, 14 Dec 1840, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 8 Dec 1899, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.
  - iii. Elizabeth Cannell was born on 23 Jan 1814.
  - iv. Edward Cannell was born on 18 Aug 1816.
  - v. Sarah Cannell was born on 23 Aug 1820.

24. **Martin Weitbrecht**<sup>87</sup> was born on 2 Jan 1768 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 29 Apr 1846 at the age of 78 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a "bauer" (farmer) in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Eva Maria Maser and Martin Weitbrecht were married on 30 Sep 1788 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

25. Eva Maria Maser<sup>56</sup> was born on 4 Jan 1771 in Auszehrg, Germany. She died on 5 Feb 1844 at the age of 73 in Auszehrg, Germany. Martin Weitbrecht and Eva Maria Maser had 10 children: Jacob Friderich (b. 1789), Maria Barbara (b. 1791), Martin (b. 1794), Eva maria (b. 1797), Johann Christian (b. 1800), Andreas (b. 1803), Johannes (b. 1806), Michael (b. 1808), Anna Maria (b. 1811), and Gottlieb (b. 1813).

Martin Weitbrecht and Eva Maria Maser had the following child:

 Michael Weitbrecht, born 19 Sep 1808, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Anna Katherina Kübler, 1 Nov 1832, Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany; died 27 May 1881, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

26. **Johann Jacob Kübler** was born on 27 Jul 1766 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.<sup>88</sup> He died on 20 Jul 1810 at the age of 43 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He was an a farmer in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Christina Ehrhard and Johann Jacob Kübler were married on 18 Sep 1798 in Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany. Her husband's second marriage.

27. Christina Ehrhard was born (date unknown).

Johann Jacob Kübler and Christina Ehrhard had the following child:

 Anna Katherina Kübler, born 21 Nov 1805, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Michael Weitbrecht, 1 Nov 1832, Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany; died 28 May 1884, Rotfelden, Germany.

28. George Frederich in the Adrian Geritesn line Van Vliet was born (date unknown). Source is Cathy O. in an Email to R. Hedberg April 2000.

29. Du Bois (possibly) was born (date unknown).

George Frederich in the Adrian Geritesn line Van Vliet and Du Bois (possibly) had the following child:

DuBois Van Fleet, born 1 Jun 1806, Owasco, Cayuga County, New York; married Elizabeth M. Firkins, 18 Aug 1831, Wolcott, Wayne County, New York; died 19 Aug 1883, Hale Township, Warren County, Illinois.

30. Leonard George Firkins was born in 1763 in London, England.<sup>89</sup> George Firkins was born and reared in London, England. He came to the United States when a young man, during the French War, with a merchant vessel. He was captured by the French, and after six weeks was surendered, having in the meantime lost all his goods and everything but his wearing apparel. He then settled in Philidelphia. He was married in Spafford (probably Stafford?), N.Y. to Lydia Cappell. He served in the Revolutionary War and was in the War of 1812. He was a highly educated man and an extensive writer, and served as aid to generals through these wars. [There is some inconsistency in the above,since if he was born in 1763 he could NOT have been a young man during the French (&Indian) War which lasted from 1754-1763. So far I have found no record of his serving in either the Revolutionary War nor the War of 1812].

#### From:

"Stacey Hutton" <shutton2@osagevalley.net> 1/2/02 10:46 PM

Subject:

Leonard George Firkins/Lydia Capell

To:

"William Earl Haskell" <forban@hal-pc.org>,

"Vee Firkins" <firkinsdv@hotmail.com>,

"Stacey Hutton" <shutton2@osagevalley.net>,

"Ray Hedberg" <hedberg@attglobal.net>,

"Diane Henry" <momofsixmomofsix@hotmail.com>,

"Dewayne & Julie Sharp" <spike.s@worldnet.att.net>,

"Derrillyn Harbeston" <dmsh@triad.rr.com>, "Dennis Firkins" <den.firkins@ntlworld.com>, "Chris & Laura Whitaker" <ccwlkw@alltel.net>

Dear Family and Fellow Researchers;

Here is wishing one and all a Happy New Year.

Back on Nov 10,2001 Mr Haskell had a message in the Firkins Forum. There he mentions that Lydia was living with a dau., Mary and Isachar Robinson in Lee County, IL. I did not know of they till this note. Thank you .

Well, out of the blue on Jan. 1, 2002 a contact of mine wrote me, the gest being; her dau. had married a man that was a gg grandson of Nelson Allen Firkins [ I am also ] and were interested in the Firkins family at that time. Well, they looked up a gentleman in greater K.C. and went and visited him and took notes. This was in 1988 and the Mr firkins was 93 years of age. He passed away at 102 years of age.

His name was William B. Firkins, saying his father was William George Firkins, Son of George Firkins that died in Knox County, IL in 1868. He also listed some of Leonard George and Lidia's children. He listed, George, Leonard, Charles, Russell, John; he did not list Elizabeth, Asahel, or Mehtabel. We have proven Elizabeth and Mehtabel, and I am sure that Asahel belongs also. He also listed Mary Roboson, "Patty", and a [ "Hitty" or "Hetty" or "Helty" }. So, Patty and Hetty are still out there waiting to be found.

Now, what may be most important, he said that Leonard George came over on a ship named "Lord Noble". I have not looked yet.

Some Seeds for thought......Good Luck and God Bless,,,Stacey

War of 1812 Service Records

Database: War of 1812 Service Records

Viewing records 1-2 of 2

July 4, 2002 9:24 AM

Surname Given Name Middle Initial Company Unit Rank -Induction Rank -Discharge Misc Roll Box Roll Exct Roll Rec FIRKINS GEORGE 1 REG'T (BLOOM'S), NEW YORK MILITIA.

#### PRIVATE PR

Census data:

```
1800 - Furkins George
```

State:

New York Year:

1800

County:

Onondaga Roll:

Township:

Unknown Townships Page: 166

Image:

1810 - none found w/ soundex

1790 - none found "

1820 - none found "

1830 - Ferkins, George View Image Online

State:

New York Year: 1830

County:

Roll: M19\_88

Township:

Cato

Page: 426

Image:

833

Cayuga

Author: Stacey hutton

Date: 24 Dec 2001 2:25 PM GMT

Classification: Query

Hello; Here is the rest that I know. George Nelson Firkins ancesters: <Father>; Nelson Allen Firkins, b. N.Y. [near Oswego]; Oct. 8, 1827....m. Feb. 15, 1844 in MI. [near Kalamazoo ?]...d. Nov. 14, 1906,

Turney, Clinton County, MO. Buried Lathrop, Clinton County, MO. <wife of Nelson Allen>.....Mary Keeler...b. Kent, ENG. in mid-late 1820's,.....d. Nov. 12, 1904, Turney, Clinton County, MO., buried Lathrop, Clinton County, MO. <Nelson Allen's parents> George Firkins...b. Sept. 30, 1803, Oswego County, N.Y.,...m. N.Y.,....d. April 27, 1868 in Knox County, IL.,.....<wife of George> Marion Langloss...b.unkown,...d. Oct. 18, 1858 in Knox County, IL.

<Parents of George> ...Leonard George Firkins...b.1763-1769 in ENG. d. ca. 1861 in Shabbona Grove, DeKalb County, IL. m. Thought to have been m. in N.Y.? in Oswego area. Married Lydia Ann Chappell....b. in Nova Scotia,...d.ca. 1863 in Shabbona Grove.

DeKalb County, IL. .....Good Hunting, Stacey He lived in Cato, Cayuga County, New York in 1820. Their daughter Mehetabel was born there. Cato is about 20 miles NW of Syracuse. He moved in Henderson, Knox County, Illinois in 1837<sup>90</sup> Leonard died on 11 May 1861 at the age of 98 in Shabbona Grove, DeKalb County, Illinois.<sup>91</sup> He and his wife both lived to be 98 years old. Shabbona Grove is located about 65-70 miles west of Chicago in Shabbona Township. This township is where Chief Shabbona, the Pottawattamie Indian Chief made his home. In the treaty made at Prairie Du Chien in 1829, by which Chief Pottawatomie ceded this section of country to the United States, two sections of land at this grove were made reservation to Shabbona. The first white man's dwelling in this township was built in1836. It is said that in the early days almost every resident of Chicago could tell you where Shabbona Grove was and all about it.

I would like help in locating information on Leonard George Firkins and Lydia Chappel Firkins. They arrived in Oswego, New York

from England around 1800. I would appreciate getting information concerning their parents. Sincerely, Dennis Firkins. DFirk5152@attglobal.net

31. Lydia Cappell \ Chapel was born in 1773 in Nova Scotia.<sup>91</sup> She died on 12 May 1871 at the age of 98 in Kansas.<sup>91</sup> According to Stacey Hutton, Lydia died in Kansas.

Leonard George Firkins and Lydia Cappell \ Chapel had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth M. Firkins, born abt 1802; married DuBois Van Fleet, 18 Aug 1831, Wolcott, Wayne County, New York; died 4 Nov 1891, Downs, Osborne County, Kansas.
  - Mehetabel Firkins<sup>70,92</sup> was born on 13 Mar 1820 in Cato, Cayuga County, New York. Mehetebel was the second youngest child. Mehetabel was married to Darwin B. Day and they lived in Altona, Knox County, Illinois (about 11 miles NE of Galesburg)
  - iii. **Leonard Firkins**<sup>93</sup> was born on 10 Dec 1804 in Oswego, New York. He died on 12 Jun 1889 at the age of 84 in Paw Paw, Lee County, Illinois. Spouse was Mary Abbot Goss.
  - iv. George Firkins, born 1805, New York; died 27 Apr 1868, Altona, Knox County, Illinois.
  - v. **Asahel Firkins**<sup>94</sup> was born (date unknown).
  - vi. **Russell Firkins**<sup>95</sup> was born (date unknown).
  - vii. John Firkins<sup>95</sup> died about May 1843 in Knox County, Illinois. Married Adeline Martin 21 Aug 1842. Their son John W. Firkins was born Sept. 10, 1843 in Galesburg, IL. John W. became a Dr., married and lived in Linn County, IA. Cedar Rapids is the County Seat. His mother then married Fredrick Jordon, Nov. 6, 1845, at The First Methodist Church, in Marion, Linn, IA.

#### **Sixth Generation**

15

32. **Henry Killey** was born on 14 Feb 1738 in Isle of Man. May be German or Patrick or Michael Parish Christian Sayle and Henry Killey were married on 3 Apr 1760 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

33. Christian Sayle was born on 5 Mar 1737 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

Henry Killey and Christian Sayle had the following child:

- 29 January 2010
- John Killey, born 13 Apr 1770, German Parish, Isle of Man; married Catherine Killey, 22 Nov 1800, German Parish, Isle of Man.

38. Henry Clucas was born (date unknown). Margaret Costain and Henry Clucas were married on 19 Oct 1770 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>96</sup>

39. Margaret Costain was born (date unknown). Name may be spelled "Costean"

Henry Clucas and Margaret Costain had the following child:

 Jane Clucas, born 22 Aug 1779, Rushen Parish, Isle of Man; married Thomas Quayle, 12 Aug 1798, Kirk Rushen, Rushen Parish, Isle of Man.

40. **John Kinvigg** was born on 14 Feb 1729/30 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>55,97</sup> He was baptized on 14 Feb 1731 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>98</sup> He died on 12 Jul 1801 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>98</sup> John & his 2nd wife Elinor and their daughter Elizabeth perished in the ruins of their house on 12 July 1801. John was buried on 14 Jul 1801 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. He was born in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. He was born. Elinor Corrin (2) and John Kinvigg were married on 10 Feb 1770.<sup>98</sup>

41. Elinor Corrin (2) died on 12 Jul 1801. She was buried on 14 Jul 1801 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. John & Elinor and their daughter Elizabeth perished in the ruins of their house on 12 July.

John Kinvigg and Elinor Corrin had the following children:

- Richard Kinvig, born 22 Apr 1781; married Eleanor Coole (Cooil), 15 Mar 1806, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 27 Dec 1849, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.
  - ii. Elizabeth Kinvig died on 12 Jul 1801 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.

42. **Thos. Coole** died in 1797 in Ballacoole, Earystane, Isle of Man.<sup>98</sup> He left a will (Episcopal Vol 2 1797) mentioning his 5 daughters. At the land Court (Liber Vast October 1797) his son John was entered as heir to the land (Ballacoole, at Earystane) that Thomas "had been settled on" when he married his first wife Catherine Taubman in 1751. Since land was always inherited by the oldest son there was no need for him ot be mentioned in the will. It is not known which of his children came from the first marriage. Elinor (2) and Thos. Coole were married.

43. Elinor (2) was born (date unknown).

Thos. Coole and Elinor had the following children:

- i. Catherine (Mrs. Richard Harrison) Coole was born (date unknown).
- ii. Isabel (married Costain) Coole was born (date unknown).
- iii. Jane (Married Cowley) Coole was born (date unknown).
- iv. Elizabeth Coole was born (date unknown).
- v. Eleanor Coole (Cooil), born 27 Jul 1778, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married Richard Kinvig, 15 Mar 1806, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 12 Jun 1853, Castletown, Isle of Man.
  - vi. John Coole was born (date unknown).

- 44. **Willam Cannell**<sup>84</sup> was born (date unknown).
- 45. Margaret Clauge<sup>84</sup> was born (date unknown).

Willam Cannell and Margaret Clauge had the following child:

 John Cannell, born 28 Sep 1783, Arbory, Isle of Man; married Isabella Bridson, 27 May 1809; died 21 Feb 1862.

46. William Bridson was born (date unknown). Alice Cain and William Bridson were married on 13 Jun 1773 in Malew Parish, Isle of Man.

47. Alice Cain was born (date unknown).

William Bridson and Alice Cain had the following child:

 Isabella Bridson, born 27 Dec 1778, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married John Cannell, 27 May 1809; died 12 Jun 1869, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.

48. Christian Weitbrecht<sup>99</sup> was born on 1 Aug 1728 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 7 Apr 1808 at the age of 79 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a farmer. Anna Barbara Renz and Christian Weitbrecht were married on 9 Oct 1753 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

49. Anna Barbara Renz<sup>99</sup> was born on 18 Dec 1731. She died on 9 Dec 1815 at the age of 83 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Christian Weitbrecht and Anna Barbara Renz had 4 children: Anna Maria (b. 1755), Anna Catherina (b. 1760), Martin (b.1768, twin), Christina (b. 1768, twin).

Christian Weitbrecht and Anna Barbara Renz had the following child:

 Martin Weitbrecht, born 2 Jan 1768, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Eva Maria Maser, 30 Sep 1788, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 29 Apr 1846, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

50. Johann Jacob Maser was born on 15 Nov 1749 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 1 May 1797 at the age of 47 in Blutsturz. He was a Host of the Lion's Inn and a judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Eva Maria Rausser and Johann Jacob Maser were married on 31 May 1768 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

51. Eva Maria Rausser was born on 22 Mar 1746 in Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany. She died on 12 Mar 1814 at the age of 67 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 10 children: Maria Magdalena (1769), Eva Maria (1771), twins Johannes & Johann Georg (1773), Margaretha Barbara (1775), Johann Jacob (1777), Maria Magdelena (1779), Johann Michael (1782), Bernhard (1785), and Anna maria (1791).

Johann Jacob Maser and Eva Maria Rausser had the following child:

 Eva Maria Maser, born 4 Jan 1771, Auszehrg, Germany; married Martin Weitbrecht, 30 Sep 1788, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 5 Feb 1844, Auszehrg, Germany. 52. Johannes Kübler<sup>88</sup> was born on 1 Feb 1740 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 27 Dec 1796 at the age of 56 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He was an a farmer in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Agnesa Kübler and Johannes Kübler were married on 29 Jul 1760 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 7 children.

53. Agnesa Kübler<sup>88</sup> was born on 3 Nov 1738 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. She died on 14 Aug 1830 at the age of 91 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 7 children.

Johannes Kübler and Agnesa Kübler had the following child:

 Johann Jacob Kübler, born 27 Jul 1766, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Christina Ehrhard, 18 Sep 1798, Rotfelden, Wuerttemberg, Germany; died 20 Jul 1810, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

#### **Seventh Generation**

64. **Henry Killey** was born on 4 Apr 1715 in Patrick Parish, Isle of Man. Ellinor Kaighin and Henry Killey were married on 27 May 1732 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

65. Ellinor Kaighin was born on 12 Mar 1704 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

Henry Killey and Ellinor Kaighin had the following child:

32 i. **Henry Killey**, born 14 Feb 1738, Isle of Man; married Christian Sayle, 3 Apr 1760, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

66. **John Sayle** was born on 23 Feb 1704 in Andreas Parish, Isle of Man. Jony Clarke and John Sayle were married on 16 Feb 1734 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

67. Jony Clarke was born on 23 Jan 1714 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

John Sayle and Jony Clarke had the following child:

 Christian Sayle, born 5 Mar 1737, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; married Henry Killey, 3 Apr 1760, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

80. John Kinvig was born in 1712 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>55</sup> He died in 1781 at the age of 69 in Ramsey, Maughold Parish, Isle of Man. Joney Corrin (1) and John Kinvig were married on 27 Aug 1730 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.

81. Joney Corrin (1) was born (date unknown).

John Kinvig and Joney Corrin had the following children:

- 40 i. John Kinvigg, born Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married Elinor Corrin (2), 10 Feb 1770; married Ann Moore (1); died 12 Jul 1801, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.
  - ii. 8 Additional Children Kinvig was born (date unknown).

96. **Martin Wie(t)precht**<sup>100</sup> was born on 24 Nov 1700 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 20 Feb 1735 at the age of 34 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a farmer. Anna Maria Huober and Martin Wie(t)precht were married on 4 Apr 1723 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

97. Anna Maria Huober<sup>100</sup> was born on 16 Feb 1700. She died on 13 Dec 1755 at the age of 55 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Martin Wie(t)precht and Anna Maria Houber had 5 children: Anna Maria (b. 1724), Johann Jacob (b. 1726), Christian (b. 1728), Magdalena (b. 1731), and Sophia (b. 1733).

Martin Wie(t)precht and Anna Maria Huober had the following child:

 i. Christian Weitbrecht, born 1 Aug 1728, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Anna Barbara Renz, 9 Oct 1753, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 7 Apr 1808, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

98. **Burckhard Renz**<sup>101</sup> was born on 22 May 1692 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 16 Jan 1760 at the age of 67 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was a Farmer in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Catharina Rauser and Burckhard Renz were married on 9 Aug 1718 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

99. **Catharina Rauser**<sup>101</sup> was born on 2 Dec 1697 in Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg. She died on 2 Oct 1786 at the age of 88 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 8 children.

Burckhard Renz and Catharina Rauser had the following child:

 Anna Barbara Renz, born 18 Dec 1731; married Christian Weitbrecht, 9 Oct 1753, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 9 Dec 1815, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

100. **Johann Jacob I Maser**<sup>102</sup> was born in Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany. He was a Host of the Eagle in Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany. See Ortsippenbuch Nagold # 3725 for further linage.

Johann Jacob I Maser had the following child:

 Johann Jacob Maser, born 15 Nov 1749, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Eva Maria Rausser, 31 May 1768, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 1 May 1797, Blutsturz.

102. Johann Georg R. Untermüller<sup>103</sup> was born in Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany. See Ortsippenbuch Nagold # 4386 for further linage.

Johann Georg R. Untermüller had the following child:

 51 i. Eva Maria Rausser, born 22 Mar 1746, Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany; married Johann Jacob Maser, 31 May 1768, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 12 Mar 1814, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. 104. **Friedrich Kübler**<sup>104</sup> was born on 14 Sep 1713 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 9 Jan 1774 at the age of 60 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He was an a farmer (Hofbauer) in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Anna Ziflin and Friedrich Kübler were married on 21 May 1737 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

105. Anna Ziflin<sup>104</sup> was born on 8 Oct 1712 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. She died on 17 May 1772 at the age of 59 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

Friedrich Kübler and Anna Ziflin had the following child:

 Johannes Kübler, born 1 Feb 1740, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Agnesa Kübler, 29 Jul 1760, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 27 Dec 1796, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

106. **Johannes Kübler**<sup>105</sup> was born on 7 Jun 1705 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 29 Sep 1794 at the age of 89 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Anna Maria Seeger and Johannes Kübler were married on 31 Jan 1730 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

107. Anna Maria Seeger<sup>105</sup> was born in 1709 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. She died on 10 Apr 1769 at the age of 60 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 11 children.

Johannes Kübler and Anna Maria Seeger had the following child:

 Agnesa Kübler, born 3 Nov 1738, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Johannes Kübler, 29 Jul 1760, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 14 Aug 1830, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

#### **Eighth Generation**

128. John Killey was born before 1700.

John Killey had the following child:

64 i. **Henry Killey**, born 4 Apr 1715, Patrick Parish, Isle of Man; married Ellinor Kaighin, 27 May 1732, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

130. John Kaighin was born on 21 Mar 1667 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man. Bahee Corjeage and John Kaighin were married on 14 Oct 1690 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

131. Bahee Corjeage was born about 1669 in German Parish, Isle of Man.

John Kaighin and Bahee Corjeage had the following child:

 Ellinor Kaighin, born 12 Mar 1704, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; married Henry Killey, 27 May 1732, Michael Parish, Isle of Man. 132. John Sayle was born about 1684.

John Sayle had the following child:

66 i. John Sayle, born 23 Feb 1704, Andreas Parish, Isle of Man; married Jony Clarke, 16 Feb 1734, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

134. **Gilbert Clarke** was born about 1685 in Maughold Parish, Isle of Man. Christian Quayle and Gilbert Clarke were married on 9 May 1710 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

135. Christian Quayle was born about 1689 in Maughold Parish, Isle of Man.

Gilbert Clarke and Christian Quayle had the following child:

67 i. **Jony Clarke**, born 23 Jan 1714, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; married John Sayle, 16 Feb 1734, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

160. William Kinvig died in 1712 in at sea. Catherine Costain and William Kinvig were married in 1711.

161. Catherine Costain was born (date unknown).

William Kinvig and Catherine Costain had the following child:

80 i. John Kinvig, born 1712, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married Joney Corrin (1), 27 Aug 1730, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 1781, Ramsey, Maughold Parish, Isle of Man.

192. Jacob Wie(t)precht<sup>106</sup> was born on 9 May 1646. He died on 7 Jul 1713 at the age of 67 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a farmer and a Judge, then Mayor. Sophia Schöttlin and Jacob Wie(t)precht were married on 1 Jul 1684 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Jacob's marriage to Sophia Schöttlin was his 2nd marriage; previous marriage was to Catharina Renz.

193. **Sophia Schöttlin**<sup>107</sup> was born on 2 May 1654 in Rohrdorf, Nagold, Germany. She died on 9 Feb 1723 at the age of 68 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Jacob and Sophia Schöttlin had 7 children.

Jacob Wie(t)precht and Sophia Schöttlin had the following child:

 Martin Wie(t)precht, born 24 Nov 1700, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Anna Maria Huober, 4 Apr 1723, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 20 Feb 1735, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

194. **Johann Jacob Huober**<sup>108</sup> was born on 2 Feb 1669 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 4 Mar 1743 at the age of 74 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a potter, farmer and judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Maria Schächinger and Johann Jacob Huober were married on 23 Feb 1691 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

195. **Maria Schächinger**<sup>108</sup> was born on 11 Dec 1667. She died on 17 Jan 1747 at the age of 79 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 10 children.

Johann Jacob Huober and Maria Schächinger had the following child:

 Anna Maria Huober, born 16 Feb 1700; married Martin Wie(t)precht, 4 Apr 1723, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 13 Dec 1755, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

196. **Remigius Renz**<sup>109</sup> was born on 14 Mar 1648 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 7 Jan 1723 at the age of 74 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a farmer and judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Barbara Walz and Remigius Renz were married on 25 Jul 1682 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

197. **Barbara Walz**<sup>109</sup> was born on 12 Feb 1658 in Ebershardt. She died on 30 Oct 1717 at the age of 59 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 6 children.

Remigius Renz and Barbara Walz had the following child:

 Burckhard Renz, born 22 May 1692, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Catharina Rauser, 9 Aug 1718, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 16 Jan 1760, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

198. **Bartle Rauser**<sup>101</sup> was born in Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg. He was an a farmer in Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg.

199. Christina Lehre<sup>101</sup> was born (date unknown). Burckhard Renz and Christina Lehre had 8 children.

Bartle Rauser and Christina Lehre had the following child:

 99 i. Catharina Rauser, born 2 Dec 1697, Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg; married Burckhard Renz, 9 Aug 1718, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 2 Oct 1786, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

208. **Bernhard Kübler "the young**"<sup>110</sup> was born on 23 Aug 1679 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 8 Jul 1755 at the age of 75 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

209. Magdalena Seeger<sup>110</sup> died on 14 Mar 1714 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

Bernhard Kübler and Magdalena Seeger had the following child:

- Friedrich Kübler, born 14 Sep 1713, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Anna Ziflin, 21 May 1737, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 9 Jan 1774, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.
- 210. Johann Michael Ziflin<sup>104</sup> was born (date unknown).

Johann Michael Ziflin had the following child:

 Anna Ziflin, born 8 Oct 1712, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Friedrich Kübler, 21 May 1737, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 17 May 1772, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

212. **Jacob Kübler**<sup>111</sup> was born on 20 May 1683 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 20 Jan 1738 at the age of 54 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He was a Mayor in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Eva Maria Rentschler and Jacob Kübler were married on 25 Feb 1704 in Zwerenberg, Wuerttemburg.

213. Eva Maria Rentschler<sup>111</sup> was born in 1682 in Spesshard. She died on 4 Mar 1740 at the age of 58 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 10 children.

Jacob Kübler and Eva Maria Rentschler had the following child:

 Johannes Kübler, born 7 Jun 1705, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Anna Maria Seeger, 31 Jan 1730, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 29 Sep 1794, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

214. Johann Seeger<sup>112</sup> lived in Aichhalden.

Johann Seeger had the following child:

 Anna Maria Seeger, born 1709, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Johannes Kübler, 31 Jan 1730, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 10 Apr 1769, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

#### Ninth Generation

260. **Patrick Kaighin** was born on 6 Nov 1637 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man. He died on 5 Sep 1672 at the age of 34 in "at sea". According to the IOMFHS burial records he died "At Sea". Joney Corkan and Patrick Kaighin were married on 13 Apr 1667 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

261. Joney Corkan was born about 1641 in Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

Patrick Kaighin and Joney Corkan had the following child:

- 130
  i. John Kaighin, born 21 Mar 1667, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; married Bahee Corjeage, 14 Oct 1690, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.
- 268. Sylvester Clarke was born about 1660 in Maughold Parish, Isle of Man.
- 269. Alice Corlet was born about 1664 in Maughold Parish, Isle of Man.

Sylvester Clarke and Alice Corlet had the following child:

 Gilbert Clarke, born abt 1685, Maughold Parish, Isle of Man; married Christian Quayle, 9 May 1710, Michael Parish, Isle of Man.

320. John Kinvig was baptized on 4 Sep 1665 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>98</sup> He died in 1724. He was born in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. Alice Quayle and John Kinvig were married in 1685 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man.<sup>15</sup>

321. Alice Quayle was born (date unknown).

John Kinvig and Alice Quayle had the following child:

160 i. William Kinvig, married Catherine Costain, 1711; died 1712, at sea.

384. **Martin Weitbrecht**<sup>113</sup> was born on 25 Aug 1612 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He died on 27 Aug 1694 at the age of 82 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a farmer then a Judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Margaretha Häffelin and Martin Weitbrecht were married on 25 Apr 1639 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

385. **Margaretha Häffelin**<sup>113</sup> was born on 5 Feb 1616 in Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany. She died on 6 Sep 1656 at the age of 40 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Martin Weitbrecht and Margaretha Häffelin had 6 children.

Martin Weitbrecht and Margaretha Häffelin had the following child:

- Jacob Wie(t)precht, born 9 May 1646; married Sophia Schöttlin, 1 Jul 1684, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 7 Jul 1713, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.
- 386. Michel Schöttlin<sup>107</sup> was born in Rohrdorf, Nagold, Germany. Ursula and Michel Schöttlin were married.
- 387. Ursula<sup>107</sup> was born (date unknown).

Michel Schöttlin and Ursula had the following child:

 Sophia Schöttlin, born 2 May 1654, Rohrdorf, Nagold, Germany; married Jacob Wie(t)precht, 1 Jul 1684, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 9 Feb 1723, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

388. **Johann Heinrich Huober**<sup>114</sup> was born about 1635. He died before Feb 1691 at the age of 56. He was a tailor and judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Catharina Liebold and Johann Heinrich Huober were married on 21 Jul 1663 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

389. **Catharina Liebold**<sup>114</sup> was born about 1635. She died on 3 Jul 1715 at the age of 80 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 10 children.

Johann Heinrich Huober and Catharina Liebold had the following child:

 i. Johann Jacob Huober, born 2 Feb 1669, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Maria Schächinger, 23 Feb 1691, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 4 Mar 1743, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

390. **Jacob Schächinger**<sup>115</sup> was born on 3 Jun 1622. He died on 18 Jul 1698 at the age of 76 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was a judge, village Mayor in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Margaretha Kapp and Jacob Schächinger were married on 16 Nov 1647 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

391. Margaretha Kapp<sup>115</sup> was born on 26 Jun 1621 in Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg. She died on 2 Jun 1673 at the age of 51 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 8 children.

Jacob Schächinger and Margaretha Kapp had the following child:

 Maria Schächinger, born 11 Dec 1667; married Johann Jacob Huober, 23 Feb 1691, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 17 Jan 1747, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

392. **Burckhard Rentz**<sup>116</sup> was born on 22 Nov 1609 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Between 1636 and 1668 he was a Village Mayor. He died on 28 Oct 1668 at the age of 58 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Gertraudt Nestlin and Burckhard Rentz were married on 22 Nov 1636 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

393. Gertraudt Nestlin<sup>116</sup> was born on 24 Jan 1614 in Mindersbach, Wuerttemberg, Germany. She died in 1700 at the age of 86. They had 8 children.

Burckhard Rentz and Gertraudt Nestlin had the following child:

 Remigius Renz, born 14 Mar 1648, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Barbara Walz, 25 Jul 1682, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 7 Jan 1723, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

#### 394. Hans Walz lived in Ebershardt.

Hans Walz had the following child:

 Barbara Walz, born 12 Feb 1658, Ebershardt; married Remigius Renz, 25 Jul 1682, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 30 Oct 1717, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

416. **Jacob Kübler "the young**"<sup>117</sup> was born on 11 Feb 1646 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 27 Feb 1688 at the age of 42 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Maria Schaible and Jacob Kübler "the young" were married on 22 Sep 1674 in Zwerenberg, Wuerttemburg.

417. Maria Schaible<sup>118</sup> was born on 30 Jul 1646 in Ettmannsweiler. They had 7 children.

Jacob Kübler and Maria Schaible had the following child:

Bernhard Kübler "the young", born 23 Aug 1679, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 8 Jul 1755, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

418. Jacob Seeger<sup>119</sup> lived in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

Jacob Seeger had the following child:

209 i. Magdalena Seeger, died 14 Mar 1714, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

424. **Bernhard Kübler**<sup>120</sup> was born on 27 Mar 1644 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 14 May 1727 at the age of 83 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Anna Raisch and Bernhard Kübler were married on 12 Sep 1676 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

425. Anna Raisch<sup>121</sup> died on 13 Jan 1688 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 6 children.

Bernhard Kübler and Anna Raisch had the following child:

 Jacob Kübler, born 20 May 1683, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Eva Maria Rentschler, 25 Feb 1704, Zwerenberg, Wuerttemburg; died 20 Jan 1738, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

### **Tenth Generation**

520. Joseph Kaighin was born (date unknown). The Kaighin clan is said to have descended from the early vikings on the IOM. Also the Teares did as well.

Joseph Kaighin had the following child:

Patrick Kaighin, born 6 Nov 1637, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; married Joney Corkan, 13 Apr 1667, Michael Parish, Isle of Man; died 5 Sep 1672, "at sea".

640. John Kinvig<sup>98</sup> died in 1696 in Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. Elizabeth (Bessie) Cubbon and John Kinvig were married in 1663 in Ballagrenia (Ballagreyney), Arbory Parish, Isle of Man. In 1663 the Kinvig family came into possesion of Ballagrenia (Ballagreyney) in Arbory through the marriage to Elizabeth Cubbon.

641. Elizabeth (Bessie) Cubbon was born (date unknown).

John Kinvig and Elizabeth (Bessie) Cubbon had the following child:

 John Kinvig, born Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; married Alice Quayle, 1685, Arbory Parish, Isle of Man; died 1724. 768. **Jacob Weib(b)ardt**<sup>122</sup> was born about 1560 in Germany. He died before Apr 1639 at the age of 79 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was an a judge in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Jacob changed his last name to Weitprecht. Christina Rentz and Jacob Weib(b)ardt were married on 19 Apr 1597 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

769. Christina Rentz<sup>122</sup> was born on 27 Jan 1578 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Jacob Wieb(b)ardt and Christina Rentz had 10 children.

Jacob Weib(b)ardt and Christina Rentz had the following child:

 Martin Weitbrecht, born 25 Aug 1612, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; married Margaretha Häffelin, 25 Apr 1639, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 27 Aug 1694, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

770. Johann Häffelin<sup>113</sup> was born in Beck in Nagold, Wuerttemburg. See Ortsippenbuch Nagold # 1867

Johann Häffelin had the following child:

 Margaretha Häffelin, born 5 Feb 1616, Nagold, Wuerttemberg, Germany; married Martin Weitbrecht, 25 Apr 1639, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 6 Sep 1656, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

776. Hans Huober<sup>114</sup> was born (date unknown). He was from Pfungen / Zurich, Switzerland.

Hans Huober had the following child:

 Johann Heinrich Huober, born abt 1635; married Catharina Liebold, 21 Jul 1663, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died bef Feb 1691.

778. **Hanss Liebold**<sup>123</sup> died between 1675 and 1684 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He possibly came from Switzerland abt 1650.

779. **Barbara**<sup>124</sup> was born in 1614. She died on 28 Sep 1684 at the age of 70 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. They had 5 children.

Hanss Liebold and Barbara had the following child:

 i. Catharina Liebold, born abt 1635; married Johann Heinrich Huober, 21 Jul 1663, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 3 Jul 1715, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

780. **Bernhardt Schechinger**<sup>125</sup> was born on 15 Mar 1592. He died on 12 Jul 1637 at the age of 45 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. He was a freeman in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. Catharina and Bernhardt Schechinger were married on 4 Jan 1612 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

781. **Catharina**<sup>126</sup> was born about 1586 in Effringen ?. She died on 11 Mar 1639 at the age of 53 in Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany. She Preiously married to Hans Bross in Effringen ?. She was related to (Wwe.d.) Hanss bross in Effringen. Bernhard Schechinger and Catharina had 11 children.

Bernhardt Schechinger and Catharina had the following child:

- Jacob Schächinger, born 3 Jun 1622; married Margaretha Kapp, 16 Nov 1647, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 18 Jul 1698, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.
- 782. Hans Kapp<sup>127</sup> was born in Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg.
- 783. Ursula Schäfer<sup>127</sup> was born (date unknown).

Hans Kapp and Ursula Schäfer had the following child:

 Margaretha Kapp, born 26 Jun 1621, Iselshausen, Nagold, Wuerttemburg; married Jacob Schächinger, 16 Nov 1647, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 2 Jun 1673, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany.

786. Martin Nestlin<sup>116</sup> lived in Mindersbach, Wuerttemberg, Germany.

Martin Nestlin had the following child:

393 i. Gertraudt Nestlin, born 24 Jan 1614, Mindersbach, Wuerttemberg, Germany; married Burckhard Rentz, 22 Nov 1636, Emmingen District, Nagold, Wuerttemburg, Germany; died 1700.

832. **Bernhard Kübler "the old"**<sup>128</sup> was born on 31 Jul 1618 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 20 May 1677 at the age of 58 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Magdalena Wurster and Bernhard Kübler "the old" were married on 20 Oct 1640 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

833. **Magdalena Wurster**<sup>129</sup> died on 22 Nov 1682 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. She was born in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 14 children.

Bernhard Kübler and Magdalena Wurster had the following child:

416 i. Jacob Kübler "the young", born 11 Feb 1646, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Maria Schaible, 22 Sep 1674, Zwerenberg, Wuerttemburg; died 27 Feb 1688, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

848. **Jacob I Kübler**<sup>130</sup> was born on 25 Jun 1604 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He died on 28 Jun 1685 at the age of 81 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. He was a mayor and judge in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. Anna Stoll and Jacob I Kübler were married in 1639 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

849. Anna Stoll<sup>131</sup> died on 8 Mar 1685 in Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany. They had 10 children.

Jacob I Kübler and Anna Stoll had the following child:

- Bernhard Kübler, born 27 Mar 1644, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; married Anna Raisch, 12 Sep 1676, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 14 May 1727, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.
- 850. Jacob Raisch<sup>121</sup> lived in Ettmannsweiler.

Jacob Raisch had the following child:

 Anna Raisch, married Bernhard Kübler, 12 Sep 1676, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany; died 13 Jan 1688, Hornberg, Zwerenberg Parish, Germany.

**Preparer:** 

### Endnotes

1. Monmouth Review Atlas (Monmouth, Illinois).

2. William Kinvig, 1885, Letter from William Kinvig describing Isabella Killey trip to Isle of Man ca 1880-1884.

3. Birth Certificates - Warren County, IllinoisCourthouse.

4. Obituary - Mrs. P.I. Killey (Monmouth Review Atlas newspaper).

5. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man (LDS Church), page 4074.

6. Researcher for Jane Quinby (from Martha Teare) (Feb 1990).

7. Obituary - William Killey, Monmouth Review Atlas Newspaper (Monmouth, Illinois).

8. Jeff Franklin, Editor, Born of the Prairie, Monmouth, Illinois 1831 - 1981, The First 150 years (Kellogg Printing Company, 1981).

9. Passenger and Immigration Lists Index, 1500s-1900s, via Ancestry.com. shows a William Kelly born abt 1837 arriving in Ontario, Canada in 1861. This may or may not be William Killey.

10. Warren County Clerk, compiler, Abstract of Titles, One Hundred and Sixty Acres South West Quarter .... (warren County, Illinois:, 3/16/70).

11. 1860 Census - Warren County, Illinois.

12. Monmouth Daily Atlas Newspaper (Monmouth, Illinois), Mr. & Mrs. William Killey Golden Wedding clipping.

13. Obituary - Isabella Kinvig Killey (Monmouth newspaper).

14. Bruce Killey papers copied March 1998; contains copies of some material originally from Isle of Man, unknown author.

15. Nigel Crowe, Nigel Crowe letter to Barbara Hedberg, March 1998 (69 Westbourne Drive, Douglas, Isle of Man, British Isles, IM1 4BB).

16. 1861 Census, Isle of Man, Rushen Parish (a letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig june 11, 1998).

17. Killey Family Bible (At Adeline Killey's home in March 1998).

18. Death Certificate - Warren County Courthouse.

19. Martha Kettlekemp Dakin, George and Mary Winebright Family Tree (Winebright Reunion, Fiftieth Anniversary, August 7, 1994).

20. Revolutionary Claim Act June 7, 1832 recorded Book E Volume 7 - page 97.

21. Martha Kettlekemp Dakin, George and Mary Winebright Family Tree, shows birthdate as 23 September 1833.

22. Gottlieb Weitbrecht, Letters from Gottlieb Weitbrecht to George Winebright.

23. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, p. 1.

24. Monmouth Daily Atlas Newspaper.

25. Ira Glazier, editor, Germans in America, Vol 4 September 1852 - May 1853 (Scholarly Resources, Wilmington, Delaware), at U. of Colorado library.

26. Gary Winebright trip to Germany in 1976.

27. Gottlieb Weitbrecht, Letters from Gottlieb Weitbrecht to George Winebright, Copies received from Jack Winebright in 1998.

28. Ancestry Incorporated, Volume 2 (Ancestry).

29. Warren County Land Records - 1855 (Warren County Courthouse).

30. History of Monmouth & Warren County (1927), page 556, under Frank B. Winebright.

31. History of Warren County located at Denver Public Library, page 918.

32. Internet - Illinois in the Civil War (Internet).

33. National Archives, Muster and Descriptive Roll for Company A.

34. Internet - Illinois in the Civil War, Soldiers Certificate no. 705548.

35. Brigadier General J.N. Reece, Volume V containing reports from the years 1861-1866 (Phillips Bors., State Printers,

Springfield, Illinois 1901), p. 149-150 History of the Eighty-Third Infantry.

36. History of Monmouth & Warren County, page 556, under Frank B. Winebright.

37. 1870 Census - Warren County, Illinois, Book 1 shows George, his wife Mary & 4 children.

38. Monmouth Daily Atlas Newspaper, obituary.

39. 1860 Census - Warren County, Illinois, Hale Township, page 122.

40. Marriage Certificate - George Winebright & Mary Van Fleet (8 Dec 1859).

41. Marriage Record - George Winebright & Mary Van Fleet - 8 Dec 1959 (Henderson County Courthouse, Oquawka, Illinois).

42. Death Certificate #37486 - Mary Van Fleet Winebright (Warren County Courthouse, Monmouth, Illinois).

43. Hugh R. Moffitt, Obituary - Mrs. George Winebright from the Moffitt Book, Vol XII (Warren County Illinois genealogical Society, Mary Lou Parsons compiler).

44. Tombstone inscriptions Center Grove Cemetery (Monmouth Genealogical Society).

45. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, page 3946, as of Mar 1992.

46. Letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig, 6/11/98.

47. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, page 3952.

48. Gravestone - Catherine Killey; Old (City of ) Monmouth Cemetery.

49. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, page 5418.

50. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man.

51. Handwritten genealogy chart from Nigel Crowe (lives in Isle of Man) in a letter to Barbara Hedberg, received March 1998 - Ancestry of William Kinvig, Balthane, Isle of Man.

52. 1851 Census, Isle of Man, Arbory Parish (in a June 11, 1998 letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig, Sommerland, B.C. Canada).

53. Letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig, 6/11/98, MI D. 28 - Ancient Section.

54. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, page 797, Mar 1992 version.

55. Letter from Douglas W. Martin (5 Parkway, Easstbourne, E. Sussex, BN20 9DU, England) to Barbara Hedberg, various 2003; held by Kinvig file ().

56. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920 (Selbsverlag des Verfassers, Neubiberg, 1994), # 1287.

57. Doris Aultman letter, 24 Apr 1998, including pages from Nagold Ortsippenbuch.

58. J.C. Weitbrecht letter, 4 June 1998.

59. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, Letter to Ray Hedberg, dated 10 Sep 1998.

60. Death certificate, Dubois Van Fleet, Book A, page 90 (Warren County Courthouse, Illinois).

61. Cathy O. (last name ??), Cathy O. via Internet Note (04/28/2000).

62. Laurel Auchampuagh (chipauch@baldcom.net, Oswasco Historian (Email note to RAH 21 Nov 1998).

63. 1840 Census - Wayne County, New York, pae 131, town: Wolcott.

64. (U.S. Gov.), page # 95, home # 165/168.

65. Warren County Portraits (Book is located at Monmouth genealogy Library).

66. 1860 Census - Knox County, Illinois.

67. J. N. Reece, Report of the Adjutant General of the State of Illinois

Volume 8 at the Monmouth Genealogy Library (1900).

68. American Heritiage Picture History of the Civil War (American Heritage Publishing Co. ,James Barton - Publisher, Bruce Catton - senior editor, 1960, Library of Congress catalog number 60-10751), pp 507-508.

69. Illinois State Archives.

70. National Archives - Pension - Dubois VanFleet (some records show spelling as Debois VanFleet).

71. 1870 Census - Knox County, Illinois.

72. 1880 Census - Knox County, Illinois.

73. National Archives - Pension - Dubois VanFleet (some records show spelling as Debois VanFleet), Application for accrued pension 1883.

74. Monmouth Review Atlas, clippings from mid 1800's.

75. FBK notes.

76. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, Computer version of IGI, LDS Church, 1994 addendum.

77. Dr. Geraldine Hampton is given as the source for earlier Kinvig generations in the 20 May 1998 letter from Nigel Crowe.

78. Angie Kinvig Emails March - Sept 1998.

79. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, p 1521.

80. Nigel Crowe, Nigel Crowe letter to Barbara Hedberg, March 1998, born about 1784.

81. Email 17 Dec 1998, christened 28 Sep 1783.

82. 1861 Census, Isle of Man, Rushen Parish, Balladool (spelling ?).

83. Letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig, 6/11/98, MI D. 29.

84. Email 17 Dec 1998.

85. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, p 257.

86. Letter from Mrs. Ellen Kinvig, 6/11/98, MI D 29. - Ancient Section.

87. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, #1287.

88. Prof. Dr. Oertel, Transcription of Rotfelden Familienregister, Wuertemberg, Germany (D-8559 Neubiberg, Brunhildenstr. 4B, Germany).

89. Portrait & Biographical Album of Knox County, Illinois (Biographical Publishing Company, Chicago, 1886), page 970.

90. Portrait & Biographical Album of Knox County, Illinois.

91. Portrait & Biographical Album of Knox County, Illinois, page 971.

92. Atlas Map of Knox County, Illinois (Davenport, Iowa: Andreas, Lyter & Co., 1870).

93. Stacey Hutton (508 N. High St., Butler, MO 64730; Email = "Stacy Hutton" <shutton2@osagevalley.net>), Family Group record received Jul 7, 2000.

94. Stacey Hutton, Family Group Record received 7 Jul 2000.

95. Stacey Hutton, Family Group record sheet received 7 July 2000.

96. International Genealogical Index, Isle of Man, line # 1409.

97. Internet message, "Brian E.P.Kneen" < BrianKneen@compuserve.com>.

98. Nigel Crowe, Letter from Nigel Crowe 20 May 1998 referencing source of information as Dr. Geraldine Hampton and a Mrs. Kinvig from Canada. (20 May 1998).

99. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1277.

100. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1268.

101. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 817, p. 78.

102. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, P. 63.

103. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg,

#### Endnotes

1560-1920, p. 63.

104. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #3, p. 2.

105. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #9, p. 2.

106. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, #1263.

107. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1263.

108. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 363, p. 41.

109. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 804, p. 77.

110. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #4, p. 2.

111. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 10, p. 2.

112. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #9.

113. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1257.

114. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 362, p 41.

115. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1101, p 103.

116. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 784, p. 76.

117. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg.

118. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #5, p. 2.

119. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #4.

120. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 11, p. 2.

121. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 11, p. 2, 1st marriage.

122. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1254.

123. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 500, p. 52.

124. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 500, p 52.

125. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, #1099, p 103.

126. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg, 1560-1920, # 1099, p 103.

127. Prof. Dr. Burkhardt Oertel, Ortsippenbuch Nagold 2 - für den Stadteil, EMMINGEN, Kreis Calw in Württemberg,

### Endnotes

#### 1560-1920, #1101, p 103.

128. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 6, p. 2.

129. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, #6, p. 2.

130. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 12, p. 2.

131. Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Prof. Burkhart Oertel, Historian for Southwestern Germany, Transcription of page 196b of Familienregister Rotfelden / Wuerttemburg, # 12, p. 2, second marriage.

#### Index of Names

<NO SURNAME> Barbara (b. 1614) . . . 33 Catharina (b. 1586) . . . 34 Du Bois (possibly) . . . 18 Elinor (2) . . . 22 Ursula . . . 30 BRIDSON Isabella (b. 1778) . . . 17, 23 William . . . 23 CAIN Alice . . . 23 CANNELL Edward (b. 1816) . . . 17 Elizabeth (b. 1814) . . . 17 Isabella (b. 1811) ... 11, 17 John (b. 1783) . . . 17, 23 John (b. 1810) . . . 17 Sarah (b. 1820) . . . 17 Willam . . . 23 CAPPELL \ CHAPEL Lydia (b. 1773) . . . 21 **CLARKE** Gilbert (b. 1685) ... 27, 30 Jony (b. 1714) . . . 24, 27 Sylvester (b. 1660) . . . 29 CLAUGE Margaret . . . 23 **CLUCAS** Henry . . . 22 Jane (b. 1779) . . . 16, 22 COOLE Catherine (Mrs. Richard Harrison) . . . 22 Elizabeth . . . 22 Isabel (married Costain) . . . 22 Jane (Married Cowley) ... 22 John . . . 22 Thos. . . . 22 COOLE (COOIL) Eleanor (b. 1778) ... 16, 22 CORJEAGE Bahee (b. 1669) ... 26 CORKAN Joney (b. 1641) . . . 29 CORLET Alice (b. 1664) ... 29 CORRIN Elinor (2) . . . 22 Joney (1) ... 24 COSTAIN Catherine . . . 27 Margaret . . . 22 **CUBBON** Elizabeth (Bessie) ... 32 EHRHARD Christina . . . 18

FIRKINS Asahel . . . 21 Elizabeth M. (b. 1802) . . . 14, 21 George (b. 1805) ... 21 John . . . 21 Leonard (b. 1804) . . . 21 Leonard George (b. 1763) . . . 18 Mehetabel (b. 1820) . . . 21 Russell . . . 21 HÄFFELIN Johann . . . 33 Margaretha (b. 1616) . . . 30, 33 **HUOBER** Anna Maria (b. 1700) . . . 25, 28 Hans . . . 33 Johann Heinrich (b. 1635) . . . 30, 33 Johann Jacob (b. 1669) ... 27, 31 **KAIGHIN** Ellinor (b. 1704) . . . 24, 26 John (b. 1667) . . . 26, 29 Joseph . . . 32 Patrick (b. 1637) . . . 29, 32 KAPP Hans . . . 34 Margaretha (b. 1621) . . . 31, 34 KILLEY (John) William (b. 1837) . . . 4, 10 Adena B. (b. 1878) ... 7 Bernice Winebright (b. 1911) ... 4 Bruce Winebright (b. 1911) ... 4 Catherine (b. 1774) ... 16 Catherine (b. 1834) ... 10 Catherine Ann (Annie) (b. 1882) ... 7 Elizabeth (Mrs. Lincoln Henderson) (b. 1866) ... 6 George Oscar (b. 1874) . . . 6 Henry (b. 1715) . . . 24, 26 Henry (b. 1738) ... 21, 24 infant died at birth ... 7 Jane (b. 1836) . . . 10 John (b. 1700) . . . 26 John (b. 1770) . . . 16, 22 John (b. 1802) . . . 10, 16 John W. (William) (b. 1868) . . . 6 Lucile Isabelle (Mrs. Walter McVey) (b. 1912) ... 4 Martha (Mrs. Robert Teare) (b. 1842) ... 11 Philip Issac (b. 1880) ... 1, 7 Ralph Allen (b. 1908) . . . 1, 3 Thomas Humphrey (b. 1875) ... 7 **KINVIG** 8 Additional Children . . . 24 Annie (Mrs. Henry Cannell) (b. 1847) ... 11 Betsey (Mrs. John Gleave) ... 17 Eleanor Elizabeth (Mrs. Henry Wilson) (b. 1810) ... 17 Elizabeth . . . 22

#### Index of Names

Elizabeth-Lizzie (Mrs. Corrin) (b. 1849) ... 11 Isabella (b. 1843) ... 6, 11 James (wife Isabella Lorimer McCubbin) . . . 17 John . . . 30. 32 John (b. 1712) ... 24, 27 John (b. 1844) ... 11 John (wife Elizabeth Croaghan) . . . 17 Margaret - Peggy (Mrs. Henry Welch) . . . 17 Richard (b. 1781) ... 16, 22 Richard (wife Elizabeth Moore) ... 17 Sarah (Mrs. Thos Clague) (b. 1841) . . . 11 Thomas (wife Elizabeth Coppin) (b. 1845) ... 11 Thomas (wife Margaret Karran) ... 16 William . . . 27, 30 William (b. 1812) . . . 11, 17 **KINVIGG** John . . . 22, 24 **KÜBLER** Agnesa (b. 1738) ... 24, 26 Anna Katherina (b. 1805) . . . 12, 18 Bernhard "the old" (b. 1618) ... 34 Bernhard "the young" (b. 1679) . . . 28, 32 Bernhard (b. 1644) . . . 32, 35 Friedrich (b. 1713) . . . 26, 28 Jacob "the young" (b. 1646) ... 31, 34 Jacob (b. 1683) ... 29, 32 Jacob I (b. 1604) . . . 34 Johann Jacob (b. 1766) . . . 18, 24 Johannes (b. 1705) ... 26, 29 Johannes (b. 1740) . . . 24, 26 LEHRE Christina . . . 28 LIEBOLD Catharina (b. 1635) . . . 30, 33 Hanss . . . 33 MASER Eva Maria (b. 1771) ... 17, 23 Johann Jacob (b. 1749) . . . 23, 25 Johann Jacob I . . . 25 NESTLIN Gertraudt (b. 1614) ... 31, 34 Martin . . . 34 QUAYLE Alice . . . 30 Catharine (b. 1800) . . . 10, 16 Christian (b. 1689) ... 27 Thomas . . . 16 RAISCH Anna . . . 32, 35 Jacob . . . 35 RAUSER Bartle . . . 28 Catharina (b. 1697) ... 25, 28 RAUSSER Eva Maria (b. 1746) . . . 23, 25

RENTSCHLER Eva Maria (b. 1682) ... 29 RENTZ Burckhard (b. 1609) . . . 31 Christina (b. 1578) . . . 33 RENZ Anna Barbara (b. 1731) . . . 23, 25 Burckhard (b. 1692) . . . 25, 28 Remigius (b. 1648) . . . 28, 31 SAYLE Christian (b. 1737) . . . 21, 24 John (b. 1684) . . . 27 John (b. 1704) . . . 24, 27 SCHÄCHINGER Jacob (b. 1622) ... 31, 34 Maria (b. 1667) . . . 28, 31 **SCHÄFER** Ursula . . . 34 **SCHAIBLE** Maria (b. 1646)...31 SCHECHINGER Bernhardt (b. 1592) . . . 33 SCHÖTTLIN Michel . . . 30 Sophia (b. 1654) ... 27, 30 SEEGER Anna Maria (b. 1709) . . . 26, 29 Jacob . . . 32 Johann . . . 29 Magdalena . . . 28, 32 STOLL Anna . . . 34 UNTERMÜLLER Johann Georg R. ... 25 VAN FLEET Allice (b. 1844) . . . 16 DuBois (b. 1806) . . . 12, 18 Hiram (wife Mary Little) (b. 1838) . . . 15 Isabel (Mrs. Uriah Redin) (b. 1837) ... 15 Luticia or Lucinda (b. 1834) . . . 15 Lydia (Mrs. Samuel Chapin) (b. 1832) ... 15 Martha (b. 1841) . . . 16 Mary (b. 1843) ... 9, 16 VAN VLIET George Frederich in the Adrian Geritesn line ... 18 WALZ Barbara (b. 1658) ... 28, 31 Hans . . . 31 WEIB(B)ARDT Jacob (b. 1560) . . . 33 WEITBRECHT Anna Maria (b. 1835) . . . 12 Barbara (b. 1842) . . . 12 Christian (b. 1728) . . . 23, 25 Christina Catherina (b. 1837) ... 12

Gottleib (b. 1840) . . . 12 Magdalena (b. 1844) . . . 12 Martin (b. 1612) . . . 30, 33 Martin (b. 1768) . . . 17, 23 Michael (b. 1808) ... 11, 18 Michael (b. 1847) . . . 12 WIE(T)PRECHT Jacob (b. 1646) . . . 27, 30 Martin (b. 1700) . . . 25, 27 WINEBRIGHT Alice Maude (b. 1882) . . . 2, 10 Arthur Edwin (wife Jennie June Russell) (b. 1875) . . . 10 Fannie Belle (Mrs. Jesse H. Roney) (b. 1868) ... 10 Frank Brevien (wife Effie Lydia Barnum) (b. 1869). ..10 Fred Everland (wife Celia Jane Peadon\Rohr) (b. 1871) . . . 10 George (b. 1833) ... 7, 12 Lizzie Kate (b. 1860) ... 9 Louie May (Mrs. Jacob Merrill) (b. 1867) ... 9 Mary Blanche (Mrs. Fred H. Smith) (b. 1877) ... 10 Maud Josephine (b. 1862) ... 9 WURSTER Magdalena . . . 34 ZIFLIN Anna (b. 1712) . . . 26, 29 Johann Michael ... 28

#### Index of Places

29 January 2010

"at sea" . . . 29. 32 Aichhalden . . . 29 at sea . . . 27, 30 Australia then New Zealand . . . 17 Ballathenny . . . 17 Blutsturz . . . 23, 25 California San Rafael . . . 1, 4 Ebershardt . . . 28, 31 Effringen ? . . . 34 England . . . 11 London . . . 18 Ettmannsweiler ... 31, 35 France Paris . . . 12 Germany . . . 33 Auszehrg . . . 17, 23 Nagold Rohrdorf . . . 27, 30 Rotfelden . . . 12, 18 Wuerttemberg Mindersbach . . . 31, 34 Nagold . . . 23, 25, 30, 33 Rotfelden . . . 11–12, 18, 24 Wuerttemburg Nagold Emmingen District . . . 11–12, 17–18, 23, 25, 27-28, 30-31, 33-34 Rotfelden ... 7, 12 Zwerenberg Parish Hornberg . . . 12, 18, 24, 26, 28–29, 31–32, 34-35 IL Monmouth the Old (City of) Monmouth Cemetery ... 5–7, 10 Illinois . . . 13 Altona . . . 13 DeKalb County Shabbona Grove . . . 21 Henderson County . . . 8 Oquawka . . . 9, 12–13, 16 Kirkwood Center Grove Cemetery . . . 9 Knox County . . . 21 Altona . . . 21 Henderson . . . 21 Walnut Grove . . . 14 Walut Grove Township Altona . . . 13 Lee County Paw Paw . . . 21 Monmouth Warren County ... 5 Warren County Memorial Park . . . 1-2

Warren County . . . 1, 4–5, 7–9, 14–16 Ellison Township . . . 7 Hale Township . . . 8, 13–14, 18 Kirkwood . . . 1–2, 7, 9–10, 12 Larchland . . . 1, 3, 7 Lennox Township . . . 4, 7 Monmouth . . . 1-2, 4-7, 10-11, 16 in Larchland . . . 4 Isle of Man . . . 1, 7, 11, 16, 21, 24 Andreas Parish . . . 24, 27 Arbory . . . 17, 23 Ballasalla Balthane ... 11, 17 Balthane . . . 11, 17 Arbory Parish . . . 6, 11, 16–17, 22–24, 27, 30, 32 Ballagrenia (Ballagreyney) ... 32 St. Mary's Church . . . 4 Castletown . . . 4, 10, 16–17, 22 Colby . . . 16–17 Earystane Ballacoole . . . 22 German Parish . . . 10, 16, 22, 26 Malew . . . 10, 16 Malew Parish . . . 10, 16, 23 Castletown . . . 10 St. Marys . . . 11 near Castletown . . . 6, 11 Maughold Parish . . . 27, 29-30 Ramsey . . . 24, 27 Michael Parish ... 21, 24, 26–27, 29–30, 32 Patrick Parish . . . 24, 26 Rushen Parish . . . 5, 10–11, 16, 22 Kirk Rushen . . . 16, 22 Kansas . . . 21 Osborne County Downs . . . 14–15, 21 New York . . . 9, 15–16, 21 Cayuga County Cato . . . 21 Owasco . . . 12, 18 Oswego . . . 21 Wayne County . . . 13–14 Wolcott . . . 14, 18, 21 Wolcott . . . 13 Nova Scotia ... 21 Ohio . . . 7 Spesshard . . . 29 Wuerttemburg Beck in Nagold . . . 33 Nagold Iselshausen . . . 25, 28, 31, 34 Zwerenberg . . . 29, 31–32, 34